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CHAIR WHITE: . . . gavel)... Good morning, Members. We had a great time on Molokai last night
and this meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come to order. And I'd like to start
off by welcoming Council Chair Gladys Baisa.
(

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And Members Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CR[VELLO: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: And Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Excused today are Bob Carroll and Riki Hokama, and Elle Cochran
will be joining us shortly. So please turn off your cell phones and your noise-making devices
and without objection, we'll open public testimony.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR WHITE: And I will get in trouble if I don't read off for the record the folks that are supporting
us today. Not that I would get into trouble with them specifically. And this morning we have
our Committee Secretary Camille Sakamoto, Legislative Analyst Scott Kaneshina, Josiah
Nishita, and Michele Yoshimura. Corporation Counsel Jeffrey Ueoka and our Budget Director
Sandy Baz.
MR. BAZ: Aloha.

ITEM BF-1:

PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2014 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY OF
MAUI (CC 13-100 and CC 13-124)

CHAIR WHITE: And with that we will start off with public testimony and we will start with a ... we
have two testifiers signed up here in the Chambers and we'll take both testifiers before we go to
the District Offices. And we're start with Mr. Doug MacCluer.

.BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. MacCLUER: Thank you, Chair, Committee Members, and Council members. I'm Doug
MacCluer and the Chairman of the Central Maui Soil and Water Conservation District and I've
been Chairman for about 20-plus years. So yesterday and Friday I reviewed the grading plans
for the County submitted by Target and Maui Memorial Park. And Maggie Kramp, the
Administrator and I had to call James Ino, the retired conservationist because we had some
problems with the plans. And all of us on the Conservation Districts are volunteers and we have
the local knowledge of the soils and water and are happy to help the environment and the
County. And I urge you to please continue the funding for the Districts. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. MacCluer.
MR. MacCLUER: And I've submitted testimony.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, we got that. Thank you very much, Mr. MacCluer. Members, any questions for
the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much. And our next testifier is Thomas Croly.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha, Committee. Tom Croly speaking on my own behalf to be very
clear about that. This is Chapter 3 in my on-going Real Property Tax saga and I want to talk
about history right now and hopefully Staff just handed you a spreadsheet that I put together on
that. Did that get out?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: No.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Not yet.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not yet.
MR. CROLY: There any chance you can...
MS. SAKAMOTO: It's still being processed out there.
MR. CROLY: Oh, I'm sorry. Makes my testimony very difficult because some people talk about
history in words and with respect to this we've got numbers to talk about.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Croly?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Croly, if you'd like we can go to our District Offices.
MR. CROLY: Okay. And then come back? Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Let's do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. I was going request that.
MR. CROLY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We'll check first with Dawn in Hana.
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and I have no one waiting to
testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Dawn. You're coming through a little shaky again or maybe it was the
volume but thank you and we'll go to Denise on Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez at the Lanai Office and we have
no one waiting to testify.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Too little, too much.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And we'll go to Ella on Molokai.
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and the first person to testify is
Judy Caparida.
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CHAIR WHITE: Airighty.
MS. CAPARJDA: Aloha, Council members.
CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. CAPARIDA: Morning. This is a follow-up of what we had last night. And we're really concerned
about this and that's why we are here again on the follow-up. That we really need a full-time,
even if two, full-time investigators on the island, a place where our people can go and say this is
where you can go to talk about drugs. We're talking about just strictly drugs and that people feel
comfortable knowing that what we talking about, they understand what we saying. We not going
to be talking to people that don't know what we trying to say to them and we'll feel more
comfortable. This is what our people, our petitioners, also our families, and also our community.
There is an epidemic here. We need to look into this. It doesn't matter who's going to do the
job as long as they know what they doing. We need somebody that knows what they doing.
You cannot put anybody inside this position and that's why we are here. We're very concerned
of all the heartaches and deaths that we went through. So you know, please, Council members,
the Chief knows what we're going to go out for. It's not the building. In two years we gotta
wait for the building. Right now, we need the services and that is our main concern for today is
that we start having services so there will be a reason why we get a new Police Station because
we have space here. We just need somebody to do it so that we can have the needs met here on
the island. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Judy. Members, any questions for the testifier? Can you hear us alright,
Judy?
MS. CAPARIDA: Yes, I can.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Great. Members, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Seeing...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Ms. Baisa. And speak closely so that she can hear.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Thank you, Aunty Judy. Thank you for
coming out last night and thank you for testifying again today. It's your understanding...
MS. CAPARIDA: No, thank you, Jesus. It is worth doing it because it is His people that we servicing.
Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Hang on, Aunty Judy. Question.
MS. CAPARIDA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It's your understanding that there is no permanent or identified Vice
officers on Molokai?
MS. CAPARIDA: Yeah. There is none. If it was so then we wouldn't be looking at
. The
concern is now is that there is more going on here and there's nobody to take care of it. You
cannot use patrol officers and they wanted to give just half-time over here. We want a full-time,
one that knows about drugs and how it hurts families.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, Aunty Judy. We've got the Police Chief here so we can talk story
with him later. He may have a surprise for us.
MS. CAPARIDA: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello. And first, I'd like to recognize the presence of Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair. Aloha, Aunty Judy.
MS. CAPARIDA: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: You've had participation in couple of town meetings with the
Police Commission -MS. CAPARIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --as well as with our Chief and what was the kind of response in
your opinion that you got from the Commission as well as...
MS. CAPARJDA: That there was a poor, poor outlook for us on the island. I told them you know what,
we could have something better and we no have.. .1 think we due something good on the island.
We need it. It is more so for Maui-side than for Molokai and then the problem is here. We are
concerned about our problem here on Molokai and that's why we pushing for this. Because it's
hitting our little ones now. They getting to the little ones and it's not coming from pakalolo
anymore. It's meth, ice, and all those things that is happening here so that's why we really
concerned, Elle.
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No, this is Stacy.
CHAIR WHITE: This is Stacy.
MS. CAPARIDA: Stacy. I'm sorry, Stacy.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's okay. Okay. Mahalo.
MS. CAPARIDA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Another question from Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Aunty Judy and nice to hear from you again. Thank you
for your testimony last night as well. I just want to get it straight. It sounded like you guys were
saying instead of the Police Station you'd rather have the officers there?
MS. CAPARIDA: Oh yes, bruddah 'cause you know the building no more feeling. It doesn't have life.
People makes life. We trying to say that you know what, if we don't get the services, we no
want the building.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. CAPARIDA: We want the services first then the building after. That's worthwhile doing
something for the island.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, thank you, Aunty Judy.
MS. CAPARIDA: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you. Aunty Judy, real quickly -MS. CAPARIDA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: --with the idea of Vice being there, do you not believe there's
need for other, other resources to help curb this epidemic 'cause the Police can only do so much.
We need other resources.
MS. CAPARIDA: Bruddah, first we gotta get this started.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. CAPARIDA: And I tell you something -COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah.
MS. CAPARIDA: --after this gets started, the Lord gonna bless us but we gotta start somewhere and
then we have to start here on the island because monies will be flowing, bruddah, believe that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS .CAPARIDA: And God's gonna take care but you know what, praying without doing the work is
dead.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, Aunty Judy.
MS. CAPARIDA: This is why we are trying to do it, is move it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Alright. Thank you, I appreciate the comments. Thank
you, Aunty Judy.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any further questions? Seeing none, we will call.. .thank you very much,
Aunty Judy,
MS. CAPARIDA: Welcome.
CHAIR WHITE: And we will call our testifier back to the stand in the Chambers. Mr. Croly.
MR. CROLY: Thank you, Chair and I want to thank Staff for distributing my late incoming testimony
here. As I was saying when I started, some history lessons are taught in words; this one's taught
in numbers. And much like if you hand a non-musician a sheet of music, the numbers might not
mean anything to them if they can't read music, so allow me the opportunity to kind of explain
this spreadsheet that I just handed out to you that kind of tell the history of our homeowner
exemption and the real property taxes in the Homeowner Tax category. I've listed all of the
taxable years going back to 1993. 1993 was when the Homeowner class was first established in
Maui. Prior to that there was not this subsidy for the homeowner specifically; they paid the same
as the Residential class. And in the second column of this spreadsheet you see the total value of
the properties in the Homeowner classification. You can see in 1993 it was 3 billion, 920 million
and now as of this past year it's 12 billion, 219 million. In the next column you have the number
of properties that are in that classification. You can see it's gone from 16,800 up to 26,400. In
the next column is the exemption which started out at 50,000. It was increased to 80 then 110,
then 200, then it was 300 and two years ago it went down to 200,000. And in the next column is
the total exemption, that is that total amount of the homeowner exemption times the value of the
-8-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 16, 2013

property so this is the total value of exemption. You can see that's gone from about $1 billion up
to as high as $7.7 billion and now it's $5 billion. That's the amount that we are not taxing
homeowners on, on the value of their property. In the next two columns are the rates; the
Residential rate and the Homeowner rate through the years. And you can see the Residential rate
has been pretty stable between $4.75 and $5.75. All the years have been between that amount
until this most recent proposed year where it's jumping up to $6.50. And I would caution you on
raising any rates. Rates should remain through the years fairly stable. We've had to make
adjustments recently because of the wild swing that we had in property value so we had to make
some adjustments but in general, through historical perspective, rates should stay in a fairly tight
range. And the jump this year is quite distressing to see it be proposed from $5.75 up to $6.50
which it's never been that high. Next to that you see the Homeowner rate and you can see that it
started out at $3.50 and stayed in that range up until 2005. Then we took this steep dip down
when, I guess a policy decision was made to protect homeowners from the quick increase in
value that -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. CROLY: --property values took. And now it's back up to $2.75 but again, I'll point out that it's
way below its historical average of $3.50. I'm going to skip over the next several columns and
jump to the last column 'cause I'm running out of time here. And just point out that in the last
column is the average amount of Homeowner tax per homeowner. Okay. You can see that in
1993 it was $608. You can see that it stayed in that $600 range throughout the '90s and then it
kind of went into the $800 range and just two years ago it dropped back down to $580 which was
lower than it had ever been. And last year it went up to 721 and this year it's proposed at
approximately $734. So you can see that when people have come to this podium, homeowners,
and said you're raising my taxes, there's really been no truth to that whatsoever over the last
20 years because there's been virtually no increase in Homeowner taxation -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MR. CROLY: --on a per homeowner basis in the last 20 years. On the bottom, you can see what's
happened in the Hotel classification -CHAIR WHITE: Four minutes.
(Laughter)...
MR. CROLY: --how the tax has gone from $3,320 per property up to a proposed $7,300 per property,
and I will point out that in the 2013 that does not include Timeshares because that category was
only created in 2005. So there's actually.. .that number would be much higher if we were
including the Timeshare in that classification. Hopefully you can look at this and digest it and if
you have questions, please, you know, call on me anytime you want. But this tells a story and it
tells a story of unsustainable, this is an unsustainable tax model. You can't continue this way or
the County's going to run out of money.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Croly. Members, questions for the testifier?
MR. CROLY: I've thoroughly confused them.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, some of us do glaze over a bit when you see this many numbers.
MR. CROLY: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair? Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes. Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Croly for being
here and thank you for this work. I really appreciate you're taking the time to assist us with this
kind of information. Question is will there be Chapter 4 in the event after we mull this over?
MR. CROLY: Yes. Yes, I'll be back. I'll be back for one more concluding chapter in this, in this saga,
yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Thank you very much 'cause I think this might a take a little bit
of digesting by...
MR. CROLY: And please feel free to call me in the meantime if these numbers don't make sense to you
what I put down. I'm not making this up. This comes straight from the numbers that are
published on the Honolulu Real Property Tax site with the historical numbers for all the counties
and you can just see the path that we're on.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Maybe when you do Chapter 4 you can do the Timeshares?
MR. CROLY: Add those in? Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victonno.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And Tom, again, I claim the same sentiments of
Ms. Baisa, that was going to be my question is to add, if you would add that, Timeshare. But I
also wanted to ask you when this, and again, I know I've heard this from other people saying
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well, you can't compare us with them and them with us, and you know, when I saying "them"
basically, sir, I'm, you know, Chair, I'm talking about other counties.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: When we talk about Homeowners rate and I know some counties
have Residential versus Homeowners and they don't segregate and others do, but how do we
stack up tax-wise, bill-wise per year versus the other counties?
MR. CROLY: Yeah. Comparing Maui County's Homeowner -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. CROLY: --rate and homeowner exemption to the other counties, we have a higher exemption than
all the other counties. I don't remember off the top of my head exactly what theirs are, but
they're in the less than $100,000 exemption category, and we have a lower rate than all the other
counties. So our homeowners are getting the biggest benefit compared to the other counties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. I just, I think that's something important for others to note
and I guess as for today to some of our bigger departments which are where a lot of this funding
goes to for the safety and welfare and protection of our citizenry maybe then we can correlate
with what we're going to be discussing today and what you brought forward. And I look
forward to the end of the story.
MR. CROLY: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: The final chapter of this saga.
MR. CROLY: Leave ya' hanging.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MR. CROLY: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair and thank you, Mr. Croly for doing this
exhaustive research. I have a question for you. Are you, have you or is part of your chapters
gonna talk about if we tax everybody at close to the same rate how we get the money that we're
going to need for this year's budget?
MR. CROLY: Well, I talked a little bit about that last time -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MR. CROLY: --when I said if we wanted to raise the amount of budget that was proposed by the
Mayor, we would have to have a $6.50 rate across the board. If every category was taxed at
$6.50, that's everything from Homeowner down to you know, Time Share, if we put them all at
$6.50 we would raise that amount of revenue. That would still be giving the homeowners the
$200,000 exemption. That's with that figured in, that $6.50 rate would raise the $230 million or
$239 million that's proposed in this year's budget. So when you work from that 6.50 and say
these guys we're going to charge more, these guys we're going to charge less then you can kind
of figure it out from there.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Do you have that in a spreadsheet? I know, I mean a soft copy of a
spreadsheet 'cause that might be a good starting point and we can...
MR. CROLY: Okay. I can put that together for you. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yup. Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? I'd like to thank you as well for this work. To add a little
more context to Mr. Victorino's question, the City and County of Honolulu has eliminated their
Homeowner rate and now taxes Homeowners and Residential categories at the same rate, and the
average Homeowner exemption, I believe, they've got a range of exemptions but I think the
average is about 107,000 so a bit lower than us. And I believe their rate is somewhere in the
neighborhood of $3.64. I have a spreadsheet that shows their taxes and their exemptions applied
to their average, their median home price and Maui's median and I'm waiting for Staff to bring it
through the door, but I was going to provide it to you later but I might as well do it now. The
other perspective is I went back a little further than Mr. Croly to 1981 when all categories paid
the same rate, and I'm not at all suggesting that we shouldn't be taxing hotels and industrial and
commercial and timeshare at a different rate than others, but it's interesting to note that if you go
back then all properties were taxed at 60 percent of their market value. Now we're taxed or
assessed at 100 percent of the value so the rate was $7.50 but because of the lower assessments
the effective rate is $4.50. But from that base of $4.50 the rates that are being proposed by the
Mayor today or in this Budget reflect an increase for Residential, Apartment, Conservation and
Agriculture of about 44 percent. The increase for Industrial and Commercial of 67 percent.
Hotels are up 128 percent and Time Shares are up 289 percent. But while all other categories
have increased, the net impact on the Homeowner category is a reduction of 65 percent in the
rates. So I think the important thing to remember and you know, none of this is going to be very
easy for us as we get to the end of the Budget and have to set rates, but the thing that I think
jumps out or jumped out at me while I was looking at this and I'm sure Mr. Croly went through
the same realization and you all will as you see these numbers, is that every year when we make
adjustments to our rates it's in little pieces and it doesn't seem like all that much of an impact,
but when you look at it over a longer period of time, it's a significant impact on the businesses
that we're leaning on and the residential properties. So to put that in perspective if you go back
just ten years to 2004, what we see is an increase in tax revenues with these new rates of about
$121 million over a 10-year period. Of that 121 million, about 49.9 percent of that is picked up
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by Hotels and Time Share. That amounts to $60 million we're asking them for, and you know, I
don't have a problem with my hotel paying a lot more than a homeowner or residential client, but
at the same time if you look at the Homeowner category over that 10-year period, the revenues
that we are generating from the Homeowner category amount to an increase of $1.6 million or
about 1.3 percent of that increase. So I just, I share that because these are numbers that are
rather, they're going to be very uncomfortable for us to adjust at the end of this Budget process,
but I think it's important that we understand that these little changes each year that have looked
like they're okay, when you look at them in total you can see that we've really gone quite a, you
know, quite afar from I think what any of us would consider fair especially when you look at the
net, the effective tax rate of this $200,000 exemption and a $2.75 rate, then the effective tax rate
on homeowners is $1.. .oh, I'm.. .you're right. A note from Staff, we're in testimony, probably
shouldn't be deliberating. If there are not more questions for Tom. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, I have a question for you, Tom. Have you seen this?
MR. CROLY: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. With that we'll go back to testimony. And I'll distribute this for you later on.
Thank you, Staff. Somebody's got to keep us on the straight and narrow, right?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Any more questions for Mr., any more questions for Mr. Croly?
MR. CROLY: Thank you for the opportunity to raise this issue and again, I'll be happy to answer
questions on what I have brought forward and I do have a little more for you. So again, thanks
for your interest.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Okay. We'll go back to Hana and check with Dawn to see if there's any
more testifiers?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Dawn. And Lanai, Denise?
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Ella, any other testifiers on Molokai?
MS. ALCON: Yes. The next testifier is Ruth Manu.
CHAIR WHITE: Alright.
MS. MANU: Aloha, Maui Council.
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CHAIR WHITE: Aloha.
MS. MANU: I'm very thankful that you guys came last night and I will go right on the subject. As the
kupuna on the island of Molokai, is very really and truly concerned about our drug problem on
the island. It's not only for us, it's for our children, our family, and our community so we, as
supporters for the whole island truly need help. We are asking to have and implement this. . .the
petition that we send out to help us, that you guys will help us get on board with the Chief of
Police be concerned about our families, and our children, and our community. It is an epidemic
on the island of Molokai and it needs to be taken care of. As we say we love our people and our
children within in the school, and the homes, and the family, we want to push it. In order to do
that we need everybody on board with us so we praying before God, touch the hearts of every
one of you that it will make it a way.. .see we cannot just sit down and talk and don't do nothing.
You have to put it into actions so we are not concerned about the building for now because
they're say it takes about three years to get the money. So within the three years we have some
kind of program to share with our community that is gonna work because Molokai needs it
desperately. We saying from our heart, we need it 'cause it's affected our children within the
schools. The, we kupunas go out there and we go because we love them. Yeah, they
say... (inaudible).., no need say that, no means no, it's about time we turn the leaf over, renewing,
saying to the people on Molokai and their family we cannot say no anymore. It's like, oh, I don't
care about it. No, we need to care and when we talk about tough love that's what it's all about,
you know? So for me as a kupuna I'm very concerned 'cause I have grandchildren that are going
to the schools and that are in the school. Now we know that the officers over here cannot do all
the jobs, yes, that's commonsense. It is but we know for a fact that we have some of them going
out for training and that need the training and the, Maui went support that. Went out, travel over
to get all this training and now when they come back they cannot make use of it? I no think so.
We have to support in the program -MR. KANESHINA: Three minutes.
MS. MANU: --we sure we. . .we can, like we get the money, fine, now we need datas. The old datas,
forget it. If you want to check it out, check it out. And if we say we need new ones, you know,
because we are concerned. For us, it's like this, if I say I love my family or I love my
community then I do what I supposed to do. And even if they don't like it, that's not my
business. My business is to let them know that we love you and we care for you, and your life is
important. Everybody's life is important. Then if you're not concerned then you don't belong
there, right? So that's why I'm sharing with you guys. I love you guys and I want our Chief, the
head of Maui or Molokai, Lanai, whatever get on board with us. We need his kokua, we need
his help. So-MR. KANESH1NA: Four minutes.
MS. MANU: --I told God change his heart that he be concerned for all the families not only Molokai,
Maui, and Lanai, Hana, whatever to help us 'cause we need it. Okay? And thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Aunty Ruth. Members, any questions for Aunty Ruth? Seeing none,
thank you. And Ella, do you have another testifier?
MS. ALCON: No, that's all. No one else is waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. We'll go back to Hana to check one last time. Dawn?
MS. LONO: The Hana Office has no one waiting to testify, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Denise on Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: The Lanai Office has no one waiting to testify.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, ladies. Members, without... well, do we have anyone else wishing to
provide testimony this morning here in the Chambers? Seeing none, Members, without
objection the Chair would like to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objection.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
CHAIR WHITE: And this morning we have a review of the Department of Police budget for 2014, and
joining us this morning to assist is Chief Yabuta and Deputy Chief Tom, and I don't remember
your Financial Officer's name.
MR. YABUTA: Mr. Greg Takahashi.
CHAIR WHITE: Greg Takahashi. Thank you very much. And with that, Chief Tom, would you like
to.. .1 mean not Chief Tom, Chief Yabuta would you like to start us off? And this morning
Members, we will go through the Department explanation and the Administration portion of the
Budget and the Goals and Objectives, and then we'll open it up for questions unless you have a
burning question that you would like to ask in the midst. Please proceed.

DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
MR. YABUTA: Again, good morning, Council, and in the audience I'd like to recognize Mr. Gregg
Lundberg, who is our Police Commission Chair, also Assistant Chief Victor Ramos, Assistant
Chief Danny Matsuura, Assistant Chief Larry Hudson, and Walter Pacheco who's our Radio
Shop Supervisor. Good morning. Before you is the Budget Proposal for Fiscal Year 2014 for
the Maui Police Department. The sum total of our proposal is $45,450,743. This is a change, an
increase of $449,471 from Fiscal Year 2013. Our Operations Budget increased about $723,852
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from last, our current budget. We're going from about 8.5 from 7.7. Our overtime expenditure
is expected to be at 4.8 by the end of this fiscal year. We were allotted 3.5 for this current fiscal
year so we're going to be over, we already are over in our overtime allotment but bear in mind
we've come down throughout the years. We've been as high as 6.2 at our old salary rate. And
bear in mind also 27 percent of our overtime is fixed. It's for holiday pay, night differential and
so forth. Gasoline is relatively flat. We're asking for about $1 million, actually $1.1 million. In
our current budget we are projected to spend $1.012 million so we're asking for a little bit more
for gasoline. Electricity is relatively flat, about $1 million and we're reducing our leased
facilities which is pretty noticeable in the Operations Budget. With the opening of the Kihei
Station later this year, we'll be able to get out of our lease with our Kihei Station on South Kihei
Road, and we're also going to be getting out of a warehouse for our records and documents
section in September. So we'll be down to probably just one warehouse facility which will be
also eliminated with the, with the opening Kihei Station. We are asking for expansion positions.
The Mayor has agreed, the Mayor's Office has agreed to that. They're unfunded positions.
We're asking for a Police Lieutenant in CID for District 6 which is our Kihei/South Maui
District. This is to accommodate the new Kihei station and the operations portion. We want to
have a branch detective staffing organization for South Maui, and with that Police Lieutenant
we're asking for an Office Operations Assistant. We're also asking for two Building Repairers
because the Maui Police Department has six facilities, also the forensic facility, we only have
one Building Repairer on board for the Maui Police Department. So obviously to take care of all
of these facilities and to maintain these facilities, we're asking for two additional Building
Repairers. We're asking for six Police Officer II positions again for the South MauilKihei Police
Station. We have on board a $38 million facility; we want to make sure we have an officer
staffed at that particular facility at all times and also to accommodate the prisoners in custody
portion of that operation. And lastly, we have a half-time Service Station Motor Pool Attendant;
we want to make 'em to full-time. So those are expansion requests for 2014. Our Equipment
requests for Fiscal Year 2014 is again, we want to continue our patrol vehicle replacement so
that they don't get old and they don't break down and accumulate expensive repairs. So we're
asking for 15 patrol vehicles, sedans, marked vehicles. We're asking for two SUV 4-wheel drive
vehicles, marked vehicles for patrol that are really handy in our rural districts. And you know,
just to go back, the patrol vehicles cost $45,000 a piece and our patrol SUVs cost $49,000 a
piece, and you're wondering why is that so high when you can go down to the car dealership and
see a SLJV at much lower price or a sedan. That's because that's fully equipped, that's with the
cage for the, to safely contain prisoners in custody, the lights, the sirens, the computers that
accommodate the vehicles and so on and so on. We're asking for six unmarked vehicles for our
Investigative Services Bureau, for our Detectives, our CID people, and our Vice Officers as well,
Vice Detectives, Vice Sergeants. And also for Investigative Services Bureau primarily for the
canine operators, we're asking for two unmarked SIJV vehicles and these are lower in cost than
the SLTV vehicles we're asking for the patrol element. These are not 4-wheel drive; these are
2-wheel drive but the canine, the, they're, you know, we want to make sure that they're housed
properly while we're mobile so the canines will be housed in the SUVs so they can perform at
their highest rate. We're asking for a van; it's a prisoner transport van, because right now we're
tying up our patrol officers transporting prisoners singly in a patrol vehicle. With a patrol
prisoner van we can transport multiple prisoners to in-custody facilities. We're asking for 15
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TASERs to continue our TASER program, and the cost with warranty is about $1,400 apiece.
Councilmember Victorino, we're asking for seven ballistic vests, tactical vests again. This is just
to continue the rotation. Vests expire at five years so these are for our tactical staffing. This is
for our SWAT people which is known as our SRT people, Special Response Team members.
We're asking for a tactical robot so if we get into a hot situation or a building where we have a
threat, a violent threat, instead of putting a person in that particular environment to search, we
can put a robot in and mechanically control that robot to search the facility to make sure it's safe
before we enter that particular building or residence. This particular robot can also communicate
with an adversarial threat. We're asking for ten assault rifles and this is pretty obvious if you
can, been listening to what's been going on for the past nine months throughout our country,
active shooters have been using superior fire arms, assault rifles. We want to make sure our
people, our tactical people have equipment and weapons that are superior to that being used by
our adversary. And they're $2,000 a piece but we badly need them. The rifles that they're using
now are the ones that I issued when I was a Plans and Training Officer back in 1988. And
weapons have changed; they've gotten better and we need to keep up with technology 'cause
certainly the adversary has. We're asking for six vehicle video cameras. We were
accommodated by the Council and the Mayor last year. We want to continue this trend. They
are working. It's an officer safety issue. It's a liability issue as well. When we have claims of
civil liability, well, the cameras tell all and they're extremely helpful in prosecution of cases as
well. This is the trend; this is the future. Actually, it's today. This is happening in departments
throughout our country, and we just want to make sure that we keep up with technology for the
better of our officers and for the better of our community. So our total Equipment budget
proposal for Fiscal Year 2014 is one million two hundred and twenty-nine dollars.. And then I
want to move our Capital Improvement Projects. My primary concern is the condition of the
Molokai Police Station.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Mr. Chair, I have a question.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: And I don't mean to interrupt you, Chief, but what did you say
your total expenditure for the Equipment was again?
MR. YABUTA: Okay. $1,229,135 to be exact.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Hm. 'Cause book has one million six so I have a question that I
need...
MR. YABUTA: You know, I may be wrong. I'm going to confer with my Business Administrator right
now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Okay. 'Cause our book shows 1.63.. .$1,603,105 for
video, marked cars, I mean all...
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MR. YABUTA: We recognized that earlier when we first got our proposal and we think it's, they
included Grant Revenue, Special Revenue, excuse me, which is separate from Equipment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll wait for more questions. I'm sorry but it was a big difference
and that's why I was questioning.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. There are two, they're listed in two different sections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: I believe is what Mr. Baz is going to say when he was reaching for his microphone.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Is that correct, Mr. Bar?
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. If you look at the Details of, on Page 15-2, the total Equipment of the
General Fund is $1,229,135 which is what the Chief has. And then if you go onto the Special
Revenue or the Grant Revenue Funds, you know, the grants that they get, there's some
equipment in there as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well, it gets kind of confusing. You read 531 and then you
reading different. So okay.
L'I

YYI

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. I apologize. We included, we wanted to show the whole Department as a whole, and
that's why we included the Grant Revenue as part of the Department itself. And so that front
page there in the Program Budget includes all Grant Revenue and things like, as well as their
normal General Funded stuff. What Chief just went over was the General Fund items.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. We'll be getting into those items later on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Okay. I apologize, Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: No, no problem. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are we going to do CIP now or later?
CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay. He was...
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CHAIR WHITE: Let me go through Administration... (inaudible)
MR. YABUTA: Want me to skip CIP then?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Pardon? Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: Want me to.. .okay. I won't talk about CIP then. In our current budget we have
savings because of our vacancies and we're on board of giving back to the County $2.1 million.
And this is our commitment to the County and to all of you. In 2012 we gave $3.3 million back
to the County from savings, 2010 $4.3 million, 2009 $3.5 million, and 2.1 in 2008. I'm not
proud of this because, you know, it's my goal as the Chief to try to fill our vacancies and you
know, we're trying hard. We're trying a lot of different dynamics as far as advertisement and
recruitment, but the bottom line is this is that with our population base of 158,800, we're getting
a good pool of applicants but we have to be selective. We have to continue to be selective and
we're making progress. We're at about 91 to 92 percent filled as far as sworn officers, but we do
have vacancies and we've got to continue, continue to fill them. And again, I just wanted to say
we need to get a new Molokai Police Station. I know we're not going to talk about CIP but
that's a paramount of our concern for this current fiscal year. It's in a flood zone. I think some
of you have visited the Molokai Police Station. For the public safety we have to a facility where
we can accommodate our officers and our dispatchers there, so they don't have to move out of
their own facility every time they have a hazardous condition. And with that I'm open to
questions. I know you've read your performance measures and our mission statement and so
forth so I'm available for any questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, we'll be open for questions on anything up to Page 514. And we'll
start with Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you. And Chief, first of all, it's always good news to get
money back, but it's also bad news that we're not filling what we need done. So it's a
dual-edged sword, you know, it's good and bad, you know, but I think the public understands
and we appreciate the return of money anytime a department saves from whatever manner they
save the money. The equipment, you know, and I'm most concerned with equipment especially
what you brought up about the utilization of firearms and modernizing the firearms especially
assault rifles. I hate to talk this way because I wish that we never have to talk about these issues,
but it is a reality that's happening all around the country and I hate to say reality comes real close
to home but yesterday's incident brought one block from my son's residence so it is close to
home even though it's some 5,000 miles away from here, people gotta understand the reality is in
our hearts every day, and when it hits your family then it becomes more, you know, awareness
becomes heightened. On these assault rifles, this would then bring us to what I would call a level
playing field should, God forgive, these kind of incidents happen here in Maui County? Would
you define that as bringing it up to where we need to be at this time? Just like the vests, all I
want is the best equipment to do the best job so our men and women are out there are on a level
playing field and have the best to defend and protect this community.
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MR. YABUTA: In answer to your question, yes, absolutely yes. This is the best equipment for our
people to be involved in a situation that we hopefully never will be involved with. But just as an
example, the Newtown, Connecticut incident, shortly thereafter I went to our own Sports
Authority and there were four assault rifles for sale which was similar to the weapon that was
used by the particular suspect, deceased suspect in that particular environment so. The
store-bought weapons are highly effective, and we just want to make sure that we're at a, like
you said, the same playing field, actually we want to be at a superior field.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you for that clarification. And the last question and I'll let
others because I think all of us have a lot of questions in this area, the tactical vehicles and the
marked and unmarked vehicles that you're requesting, this is to stay on the plan that you gave us
many years ago as far as keeping our fleet as current as possible and not getting it to a point
where we don't have enough vehicles to take care the necessity of our different districts. Is that
correct?
MR. YABUTA: This is a very conservative request.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Uk-huh.
MR. YABUTA: In fact, you know, working with the Mayor's Office, we also, we actually wanted to
negotiate it for more, but you know, we understand that there are budgetary constraints, but and
we went to a different vehicle because the Crown Victoria is no longer being manufactured.
We're satisfied with the Chevrolets that we have. We're very efficient as far as replacing
vehicles. Either we'll recycle them into an unmarked assignment by painting them and taking
off all the lights and whistles and so forth or we trade 'em in. But if we don't do this and if we
try to save money by eliminating vehicles then the County's going to be paying for heavy
servicing fees and tolls. We need these vehicles. They are a mark of the health of our
community. When you see patrol vehicle on our streets and our residence, and our community,
it says that the character of our County is healthy and protected.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORJNO: Very good, Chief. And how many vehicles right now have the
video cameras? How many vehicles out there right now?
MR. YABUTA: We have two right now. We have six on order.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. The six that you're asking for.
MR. YABUTA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: So that would make a total of eight vehicles that would be, have a
video system for recordkeeping?
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MR. YABUTA: That's correct. The. . . and we're using these in our DUI task force officers, because
they have a high percentage of arrests and belligerent arrests -COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: --so they're extremely helpful.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Well, thank you, Chief and then thank you for all your hard work
and I'll let others ask and if I, my other questions are not asked when we get back, I'll ask them
at that point. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, if, let's limit our questions to the financials in Administration, then
we'll get into the Goals and Objectives. So, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. First of all, I'd just like to make a comment in
terms of my admiration and support for the Maui Police Department and all the work that you
do. I truly believe that law enforcement is paramount to our society financially and securely so I
just want to make that comment for your Department and for a well-done job that you've
continued to do and service. I have a few questions. In general when I'm looking at your
numbers, it looks as though there's an increase in infrastructure, maintenance improvements, and
equipment in the next two fiscal years, but I also see a decrease which is concerning to me in
cutting back training, inter-agency programs as well as the OUI enforcement and the community
programs that's anticipated for the next two fiscal years, there's a decrease in those type of
programs. Is that because of a cutback in funding for those programs or what's going on?
MR. YABUTA: Well, first of all, thank you for your comments about my Department, the Maui Police
Department, and I want to thank you and before that Councilmember Victorino, you've been
working with our Department as far as the alarm response ordinance and that'll be a real plus for
law enforcement here on Maui. What page are you referring to you as far as these cuts?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I'm just looking at an overview because when I look at the
numbers it looks as though there is an increase, generally speaking in infrastructure,
maintenance, and equipment, but when you look at the numbers as a whole, it looks like there's a
decrease. And as we go through the Budget, I can point those out but overly, I'm just saying
why is there a decrease in services in terms of the training, inter-agency programs and the OUI
enforcement programs?
MR. YABUTA: I don't see those same conclusions that you do.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Okay.
MR. YABUTA: If anything we're increasing OUI enforcement. Infrastructure facility expenses did go
up with the forensic facility and with the upcoming Kihei station, absolutely. But I don't. . . as far
as services, I believe our people have increased services and are maintaining services with the
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resources that we have which is pretty scarce sometimes so as far as, especially in traffic
enforcement. We've increased our efforts. We have a full staff of OUI task force officers. We
are using grant finding prudently, efficiently so that it has the highest impact. We are not
reducing services in those particular areas in my opinion.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And as we get through the Details I'll point those out and ask
those. Thank you, Chair.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair, I believe, Mr. Guzman, they're related to the grant revenue that they
receive, 'cause they receive grant revenue for those specific type of purposes. Sometimes they
get the grant, sometimes they don't. So that might be what they're related to but we can go
through that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, yeah. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. Trying to keep my comments to the
issue on the table. Couple of things, number one, Chief, you mentioned several times needs for
the new Kihei station. What's the timetable for occupancy?
MR. YABUTA: October of this year and I got the nod from Assistant Chief Larry Hudson there so
we're staying by that date or that month. I ask him every day by the way.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I'm sure you do. I remember waiting for a building to be completed.
There's a lot hanging on it and I think it's very relevant to the budget discussion. The other thing
was we heard last night and we heard it again this morning and I've heard you talk about needing
a new Molokai station or you know, doing something with the old one. Can you be more
specific about what the real issues are?
MR. YABUTA: As far as the facility needs?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes, the facility.
MR. YABUTA: Well, we're in an inundation zone, that's the primary problem, and the Fire
Department was smart enough to move out and have higher ground and a facility that meets the
needs of the entire island. For some reason and it was before my administrative time, we didn't
move along with the Fire Department, so here we have a half-abandoned building that was
occupied by the Fire Department and we continue to be in a flood zone, inundation zone, so
clearly if a tsunami would hit, we would have to save ourselves where before we can start saving
others, so that's the primary reason why we have to get to higher ground.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: In your opinion, does that rank higher than looking at a new Haiku Fire
Station?
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MR. YABUTA: I couldn't go there, Council Chair Baisa. I would have to study that issue. I don't
want to conflict with public safety's need as far as a fire station. I would have to look at their
operational vision and come to a logical conclusion before I can even answer a question like that.
And I'm not trying to avoid any questions like that but certainly they have their needs; I
definitely have my needs.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We understand. And you know as the CEO of the Police Department I
understand that you, you know, you have your priorities. Our problem is we have many
priorities that we're trying to balance and we're trying to sort them out as to what can we afford
when, and we understand the need to move the Police station but we also have these other
competing needs that we're trying to balance so that's the hard part for us.
MR. YABUTA: I surely understand that. Within my organization I have the same problems as well.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. We've reached the little more than the halfway point in our morning so
we're just going to take a 10 minute, 10 minute break. Recess. . gavel)...
.(

RECESS:

11:07 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:20 a.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . gavel)... The Budget and Finance is back in session and we will continue our
review of the Police Department's budget. And as we wait for the folks to get back to their seats,
we will continue down the row. And Mr. Couch.
(

COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Nothing.
CHAIR WHITE: No questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nope.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yay.
CHAIR WHITE: Alright.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yay. Ring the bell.
CHAIR WHITE: And so we'll go to Ms. Crivello. Questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: We're skipping Mr. Couch?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No. He said no.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch passed.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh. Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I'm not sure what's come over him but.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes. Okay. Thank you, Chair. Chief, thank you for being here.
MR. YABUTA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: I guess I would like to ask first of all for the Molokai district with
your patrol or your uniform officers and I'm not sure if you can respond to this, but is there
anything in your budget or you've heard the request for, I guess more specialized with drug
enforcement for our island. Would that be a consideration for your manpower?
MR. YABUTA: Well, first of all, it's continuously under study. And I would want to begin by saying
that I'm very proud of the Molokai Police staffing that I have there from the District
Commander, the Lieutenant, to the Police Officers some of which are Molokai residents and
they're doing an outstanding job to include drug interdiction. I am very proud of them and I
understand the voice of the two kupunas. I have met with them personally at least twice in the
last several months and I'll continue to listen to the communities, not only on Molokai, Lanai,
we just came back from Hana. We have Wailuku coming up, Upcountry. Kihei we listened to,
Lahaina. And I have to make those decisions as to the appropriation and the operation of my
Department, not always popular but I have to do what's best for the entire community. And I
feel at this time that the direction that we're going in and that we have been on Molokai District
is the best that we can do. We are continuously looking at the needs of every community, and
again, I'm very proud of my staff and I will never ignore the voices of the those who have an
opposite view. We are continuously looking at what is the best for your island, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chief. Chair, may I add to that.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'd like to add to that. I, you know, there's no doubt about the pride
that we have in your Department and the officers that serve my community and all that they
contribute as well as, you know, for the safety of our island. I would have to echo as someone
who's served as executive director for a substance abuse treatment center and then listening to
the counselors who work with those of our clients that are going through the stage of recovery.
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There is an epidemic and whether or not you can divulge your information for us that what we're
doing to try and, you know, there's.. .it's the obvious, we're in a small community and the
problem is the crystal meth, you know, and some other drugs that are coming into our island
that's I guess some new craze or fads that do come in. And I guess this is why, and it's not
coming only from the kupuna, it's coming.. .you would see young people holding signs on our
roadsides, you know, please, you know, rid us of the ice epidemic. So I'm sure it's in all of our
communities and because we're a small island that's why there's this cry, and it's no way to say
that we do not take pride in our district and the officers in uniform there on Molokai. We
appreciate them. It's looking for the actual specialized enforcement and I'm not sure if you can
divulge that, you may have a program in place that we're not aware of and I know you're
looking into it. We're looking into it and trying to see how we can combat the dealers that are,
you know, just doing their thing on the island so.
MR. YABUTA: Absolutely. And you know what, you're right, there's things that I can't talk about.
And I will say that Molokai is special to all of us, and it's ripe for drug abuse and drug addition,
domestic violence. Unemployment is double digit probably for the last 15 years. There's a lot
of despair. There's a lot of children there uncertain about their future. And we need a total
effort. We need a multidimensional effort to try to curtail this drug problem. It definitely needs
and everybody that voices their opinion, everybody is right that it definitely needs attention, and
whether you agree with me or not, we are giving Molokai full attention.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, for coming back. Sorry for my tardiness. And
thank you, Department for being here and I do definitely appreciate all you folks do 'cause it's
not an easy job so hat's off to all of you. And yeah, we had just come back from Molokai and
heard the concerns, and thank you for those reassuring words that you just expressed to us now.
It is a tough call over there. And, but for me, being West Maui and in particular this area my,
where I live you, you know, out past the Kapalua area so I'm talking say from Flemings on out
to the Nakalele area, and I have been getting many, many tons of concerns in regards to a lot of
crime occurring in that section. So, you know, I'm seeing some of your strategies to reduce
crime and increase public safety obviously that's common sense coming from your Department,
so I'm just curious how is it in particular that area 'cause I don't hear, I mean, you know, you got
the Lahaina Harbor issue, you got the Shark Pit people but in my direct neighborhood where I
physically live, now it's affecting my own front yard, backyard, side yards, you know, I'm just
curious how...! mean, are you working with private land owners? It's occurring a lot on private
properties, you know, through gates and things, so I'm just curious if your Department is going
to, I don't know, increase presence there of some kind and try and address the situation 'cause
it's really come to head at this point. I'm hearing personally. And I'm not sure if your
Department has but I'm here to express the huge concerns of just such a small community but
yet it's families, it's the children, it's our future generation who are trying to do what's right,
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such as Molokai, but it, they're being you know, influenced by negativity and things of that
nature. So just kind of a general picture of that neck of the woods in West Maui.
MR. YABUTA: You know, one of our mandates is to look at the crime data, analyze the crime data and
strategize. I haven't seen any spikes in the areas that you have mentioned. In fact, I believe we
made great progress in the Honolua Bay region. We can reexamine those incidents that you have
described and see if there is any spikes or any things that we haven't recognized but we haven't
seen any. And Honolua Bay we've done a lot of good operations there, and I think we relieved a
lot of the problems especially the tourists that have been victimized in those particular areas, and
it extends well beyond Nakalele Point, it goes to all the way to Kahakuloa and so on because
tourists are driving in those areas more and more frequently. Regardless of what the numbers
show, you brought up a point and we're going to examine it. Honolua, you know, we're building
our communication system in there. It's always been a problem -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: --so our officers will be able to communicate better in that particular area, in Nakalele.
We have tower sites in Kahakuloa coming up so we'll have better coverage over there. And
again, regardless of the numbers, we have to look at information as well, intelligence and we'll
look at that and I'll take that into account. But as of now, we don't have the numbers to
substantiate that we have a crime problem right now but we will look at that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chief. And a follow-up, Chair? And in regards to is
that the 911 your better radio communication towers or whatever that you just mentioned?
'Cause it is a problem for even my Civil Defense stuff, you know, we don't get emergency
warnings because there's no radio reception and what have you so I'm sure that affects your
Department as well, but did you say that that's going to be improved soon?
MR. YABUTA: This really doesn't have to do anything to do with the telephone system; however, it is
connected to the 911 because if there's a call for help on a land line or a telephone or a cell
phone then it goes to our dispatchers who delegate the information to our officers , hopefully the
closest officers at the, at that particular area, and they can respond efficiently because they have
the information on hand. So yes, it involves everything, 911; it involves people that call for help
and our ability to respond and communicate with each other.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And your radios, your own handhelds or whatever in your
cars is that affected in these areas also?
MR. YABUTA: As of now it is.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. YABUTA: It's getting a heck of a lot better --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: --because of Captain Amaral who's not here today and his vision with the radio
replacement project which is part of the CIP proposals, Phase 3. Captain Amaral and
Mr. Pacheco there and in cooperation with Civil Defense are building a system that is something
that's going to really stand out for the entire state. The system that we have right now that was
built by Captain Amaral is pretty much flawless. You know, you don't hear about radio
problems or communication problems until you have a problem; otherwise, you take it for
granted. Even though we do have problems in those remote areas like Honolua and Nakalele and
so forth, and parts of Molokai, we have an outstanding system but the problem is, is that they no
longer manufacture the equipment that we currently have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, one of the things I would like to commend the Department on, Chief, and I'm
sure this is a combination of your efforts along with your deputies and your financial officer but
one of the things I think is notable that you all probably didn't notice is that I distributed to the
Committee a sheet that shows the increases in each of the bargaining units for the last six years.
So the increases from, of note is that from 2009 to 2012 while everyone else was in furlough, the
Police and Fire had their increases by contract, but I think it's notable that while the Police had a
17 percent increase in their, in their pay, the Department has controlled their expenditures on
Salaries and Wages to keep it under the increases in expenditure by some of the other
departments that were on furlough. So to put it in perspective of the 17 percent increase in
potential pay per officer, they have limited the increase in actual amount expended by
1.4 percent. When I asked for the information of salaries paid by department, I expected to see
something similar to the increases that they've received in pay scale. So I think we can be
comfortable that the money that we've entrusted to you, you've taken very seriously and guarded
and you know, to me the... our biggest challenge as we go through this budget process is dealing
with the overtime. And the overtime not only as an expense today but what it's going to do to
retirement payments and so forth, and I know you all have shared with me your similar concerns
And I just want to give the three of you, especially the kudos that you deserve for controlling
overtime and minding the store on behalf of the County and the taxpayers.
MR. YABUTA: I want to thank you for that comments and you know, as the Police Manager for the
Maui County, I agree with you 100 percent. Overtime is critical and not only is overtime a
necessity, it could affect a person's retirement benefits for the rest of his or her lives, and we
want to make sure that the overtime is provided for the, for the need of public safety. I gotta
thank Deputy Chief Clayton Tom because of his very unpopular task to monitor and to scrutinize
and to revamp our overtime allotments, and he's done a fantastic job and that's why you see the
reductions. And he has his command staff and they've been doing a terrific job as far as making
sure that basically every penny is accountable for overtime. And there's overtime that you're
never are going to eliminate. The nature of police work is that things happen and they usually
happen at the end of one person's shift, and you cannot tell a caller you're going to have to wait
until another officer comes on duty to take care of your problem. You have to respond.
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Catastrophe happens; tsunami warnings happen. So there's always going to be overtime in our
nature of our work but again, I really want to commend Deputy Chief Clayton Tom and
Assistant Chief Ramos, Assistant Chief Matsuura, and Assistant Chief Hudson for being very,
very logical about overtime allotment and making some tough decisions that I'm very proud of,
not the most popular decisions but we don't want to have spiking in our vocabulary. We don't
want to have overtime abuse or overtime privileges in our vocabulary. It's going to happen; we
gotta save our overtime for when it really is needed and that's my goal as Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And the Chief mentioned to me that they're well aware of the, that the
new law passed by the Legislature last year regarding spiking of overtime for retirement requires
that the ERS will charge back the counties for the cost of that overtime. So we will be provided
a larger bill coming, coming soon. So not just in this Department but we need to, we need to
make sure that all departments are following the same kind of example in controlling their
overtime because ultimately we all pay the bill. And so we all understand that there is a
significant amount of overtime that needs to be undertaken just to get the job done, but I truly
appreciate the efforts that you guys have gone to, to make sure that it's controlled to a point
where it's necessary overtime not just...! don't want to say frivolous 'cause that's a little bit too
much of a word but unnecessary I think is the right term.
MR. YABUTA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: We'll go down the row again. Mr. Victonno.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I think Chief and to the rest of your Department
and you know, my kudos to that so long as and I'll say this and I'll say this anytime to anybody,
the welfare and safety of our community is not put in jeopardy. Okay. I don't care how much
overtime we need at that point in time. First of all, our men and women in the blue do not get
paid enough for what they do and putting their lives on the line each and every day for us. So I
mean, when you're talking overtime and what we gotta pay a little bit more as far as back to the
ERS and all that, for your Department and for certain departments, I would really, really never
have much questions as far as they're doing their job. 'Cause you're right. An emergency
doesn't happen right at 8 o'clock in the morning when the shift starts. It's always 7:45 when the
shift is changing, right, or whatever time. 'Cause the 21 years I learned in security, it's either
right at the beginning or right at the end. The rest of the day went real smooth. It's always
where that always seems to happen. And so you know, you don't say --oh, sorry, you're having
a heart attack, try wait, I'll get the next guy to come and take over--you can't do that. So and if I
look at your numbers here since 2011, and I look at total numbers. I'm not just talking Premium
Pay; I'm not just talking Equipment, you've gone from 42 million in the past four years to 49 for
the growth, development, and that's inclusive of the new Kihei Police Station which is adding a
good chunk of this money in here which is really needed in a large community like that. Chief,
you guys do an exemplary job in this area so that was my only comment to the comment about
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watching overtime. I'm happy to hear that so long as I never hear oh, because we were watching
overtime we couldn't get this done.
MR. YABUTA: Oh, no. That's.. .and -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: --we thank you for your comments.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: ... (Inaudible) ...feel assured of that.
MR. YABUTA: No, that's my promise as Chief. We will never compromise public safety or
community needs to reduce overtime; however, we are underpaid absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: No question.
MR. YABUTA: My people are underpaid. We love what we do and there's another guarantee, you get
paid for work performed, just get permission from your supervisor. That's all we ask.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And the other thing I'll add, Chief and Chair, is that your
administration has gone to the communities and you mentioned earlier Wailuku and you're going
Hana, even. . .you go to the various communities to see, and hear, and touch the people that are
involved and that's all part of this. And I'm very thankful when we've had rashes of challenges
in the Wailuku area, your community officers as well as your administration people came
together and made the community feel that part of the solution is them and their being a part of
it. So I like your approach. I like what you do. I think we're a safer community overall, Chief,
Chair, I think we're much better off, but whatever it takes within reason again, and I think
you've got a good grasp, whatever it takes we should take care of our men and women in our
Police Department. They are truly a gem of our community. They are the asset that we forget
until we need 'em. When we get caught for one speeding ticket —oh, man, why were you here?
Was the other guy speeding? But when you need a police officer because you've been in an
accident or your house has been robbed, or you're being threatened, man, they seem as big as life
when they walk in that room. And last night we had an example when we had a little tussle at
our community meeting, our Budget hearing and the police walked in...
CHAIR WHITE: A verbal tussle.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: A little tussle, verbal, yeah. No, I didn't say anybody touched
each other, you know, but you know, it was nice, when the blue walked in, the gentleman in
question, he walked out and that was the end of the story, you know. So when you need a police
officer and they show up, boy, you feel like they're the cavalry coming around the corner and
taking care of what needs to be done. So thank you, Chief, and thank you to all the men and
women of our Maui Police Department for everything you guys do for us.
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MR. YABUTA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Just getting back to my original question in terms
of I had a premise in terms of your increase in Equipment versus your decrease in training and
outreach programs, and first of all, I'd like to go through the Goals and Objectives and on
Page 522, we have Goal Number 4 which is promote community programs and activities. And
then you have average number of community outreach and activities and programs, and I see that
you went from for the next two fiscal years you're dropping down to 1 and so my concern is
basically whatever it takes, I know that we need to support -CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry. You're jumping -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, am I too far ahead?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: So we're still on Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. I'm sorry. Why don't I go ahead and pass. And then get
back to me.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Mr. Victorino unfortunately mentioned what I was going to talk about
and I'm glad he did. I just wanted to take a moment to say, you know, we can sit here and
negotiate the budget and you know, make remarks about whatever, but I gotta tell you, there's
nothing like having a police officer when you need one. They walk in the door and all of sudden
you take that deep breath and you say, I'm in good hands; I don't have to worry anymore. It was
such a relief to see your guys walk in last night and I want to thank you and I want you to thank
them because the whole tone of everything changed right there. So you know, hold your heads
high because you are important in our community and yes, you cost us a lot of money but you
know, you get what you pay for. So thank you very, very much for being there for us. We
appreciate it.
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MR. YABUTA: Well, you and Councilmember Victorino are right on two points. We have great
people. I have great people and I have to take care of 'em, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We understand. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Nope.
CHAIR WHITE: No questions on Goals and Objectives in Administration? Okay. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, Chair. I just want to concur with all the positive remarks I've
heard thus far and Countywide outcome of being prepared, safe and a livable County, you know,
I mean travelling to Third World countries and what have you, it scares you. You need to watch
your back; watch how your carrying your.. .or don't even carry a purse, you know, because it's
that dangerous, but here, overall, generally, I mean it's a very, very sale and comfortable
community and thank you folks for that, and that's why we have our visitors that will opt to
come here versus other countries and because they know it's safe and you know, it's paradise
and you help make it that way. So mahalo for all the work. Thank you, Chief and all your staff.
MR. YABUTA: Well, you know, thank you. And you know, I do recognize our Department and our
people for a portion of that, but it's our culture to be safe and to be non-violent to some extent
and to have the aloha spirit. That's our culture and the Police Department is just one part of it.
We're all part of that but that's what we have to do is we have to maintain our culture because
you're right. It's not only the Third World countries, when I go to the mainland and I visit towns
and you know, lot of the cities and towns that I visit, financially they're just taking such a hit that
they're not flat-lining budgets, they're reducing budgets by 30 to 50 percent. And what does that
come down to? Loss of police officers, terminating police officers so we're not at that point, but
there's a lot of horror stories out there, and we have to maintain our culture so that we don't
regress to where we can look at our sisters and brothers cities in the country and say we're just
like you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No comments. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, I would just like to add that the visitor element is certainly a very important one,
because that's where we get a lot of our jobs and a lot of our tax revenues, and so it is incumbent
upon us to provide you the resources so that from a visitor standpoint we remain a safe place to
visit. And I mean, let's face it, you look at what's going on Mexico, in various places in the
Caribbean, if you leave the hotel grounds, you're not in a very comfortable surroundings. And
so it's because of the safety level that you all provide that we're able to turn around and provide
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our visitors and our residents a much greater place to live and a place that we can live in great
comfort that somebody's got our back, and so I take my hat off to you guys and all your efforts
because it is what's making our destination much more attractive than many other options. And
as Mr. Victorino so rightly pointed out earlier, with the things that are going on in the world, I
think we're all looking for safe places. And I think we can all take great satisfaction that we're
not only providing a safe place for our visitors but we're providing a very safe place for
ourselves. And so mahalo.
MR. YABUTA: Thank you very much and we are a tourist oriented community and that's what we tell
our command staff at all time, we have to make our tourists feel just as safe as our community,
absolutely.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: That's our goal.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And your visitor police officers have been a real gem for a lot of people,
because they've got a very special touch and they know which people in the industry to call on
and others in the community call on to make any difficult situation much easier. So again, thank
you for that.
MR. YABUTA: And there's some people outside of the Department that we don't even compensate.
Reverend Paul Kaneshiro, our Police Chaplin staff, Milton Fricke and so on and so on, Dr. Dara
Rampersad, Maui Mental Health; these people are saints and we're very thankful.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, we will move on to the Grant Revenue section of the Administration
Program. Chief.
MR. YABUTA: Do you folks have any questions on our Grant Revenue? We've increased, I believe,
by about 300,000.
CHAIR WHITE: I think that might be the total. This is just the Administration Program.
(Short pause)

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah. I guess on that page, 516, on the summary of Grant
Awards, I'm looking at that page, Chief. State and Federal Asset Forfeiture Program you're
showing a big decrease for this year, I mean 80,000 is a lot of money. Any particular reason why
you anticipating such a traumatic downturn? We not seizing enough or are we not. . . nah, I
shouldn't say that but what I meant to say...
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CHAIR WHITE: Our seizers are behind budget?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. No, no, no. Never mind. I was just trying to find out if are
seizures being impacted around the nation as far as the reduction in police forces other places. I
guess that was where I was trying to lead that question. You just mentioned there's reductions,
cutbacks and layoffs of police officers in other jurisdictions does that affect this program 'cause
it's a.. .lot of it's nationwide, right?
MR. YABUTA: Well, forfeiture receipts they fluctuate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: And they're, they have to be related to a covered offense.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: Primarily drugs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. YABUTA: And drug cases in nature take sometimes years and then the forfeiture proceedings
which is a civil proceedings may take years so they fluctuate. It's not something that we can get
annually so it depends on the case. It depends also on the amount of forfeitures that is recovered.
When it's recovered, it's seized until it's determined to be forfeited and then it's percentages are
divided by Federal agencies, the Prosecutors' Office, and the Maui Police Department. So
they're hard to predict because we don't know when the criminal case is going to be completed
and then to be followed by the civil proceedings, so you know, we try to give you numbers that
are not really accurate but something that is consistent to some degree. Some years we're going
to be getting a lot of seizure money. Some years it's waiting for the proceedings to take place
and you folks see it because you have to, we have to get your acceptance of the Forfeiture Funds
so it's not consistent and it does fluctuate. So that's my best answer to you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Again, yeah, I think the public just needs to understand why these
changes and I guess you're doing your best guesstimation and I guess it's the best term I can use.
I mean, you have some history but again, you just said history doesn't mean a lot because one
year the history can be a lot more, cases are settled and -MR. YABUTA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: --or forfeitures come through and other years it may be less so
there's no formula at this point that you...
MR. YABUTA: Mr. Takahashi, I think we use an average.
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MR. TAKAHASHI: It's an estimate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can you.. .if you don't mind, Chair?
MR. TAKAHASHI: The fields is just an estimate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Okay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: This year to date we collected $15,000 which is a little less than what we
anticipated.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORJNO: 'Kay.
MR. TAKAHASHI: Well, much less than what we anticipated.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: The 180? I'm sorry. I didn't mean to bring up the number but
that's what you anticipated for this fiscal year?
MR. TAKAHASHI: No, we anticipate about $100,000 for Fiscal Year 2014.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. No, no, I mean for this year, Fiscal '13. You had
180 and you said 115 so far?
MR. TAKAHASHI: No. Fifteen thousand so to date.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh!
MR. TAKAHASHI: So in our actual Forfeitures that we received is much less than what we anticipated
for this year.
COIJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And again, Chief, just for the public's information not.., some I
see is Training Grants so, you know, I'll let Mr. Guzman go in that one, but the other areas what
does this money do or property? I know we've received vehicles. We've received money.
We've received.., so what are you, you know, where does this money go? Is there sometimes
limitation or directives where this money must go to?
MR. YABUTA: You're right on both of those questions. First of all, the Federal rules is that it cannot
be used to supplant a budget so it can't.. .the government can't use it to say well, we can reduce
this particular budget item because we have Forfeiture money to cover it. That's against the
Federal rules.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Okay.
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MR. YABUTA: Secondly, it has to be for a law enforcement purpose and it's clearly spelled out.
Training is probably the most common opportunity; however, we used Forfeiture Funds for our
tactical team that needed equipment right then and there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: So we have been using it for needs that are directly related to officer safety.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: But not supplanting our budget for that purpose?
MR. YABUTA: No. That's, that would violate the Federal rules.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good. So I think when the public asks us, Mr. Chair, it's
important for us to understand so that when we explaining it to them, they understand what this
monies can.. .it's not just to give another.. .hire another officer although we did have some of
that with the Federal stimulus back a few years ago but that's going to run out this year or next?
MR. YABUTA: This year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: This year.
MR. YABUTA: August of this year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah, this year. So now those officers then fall under us as far as
payrolls are concerned. Isn't that correct, Chief?
MR. YABUTA: That's correct. And we, but we did get over a million point two ... l.2 million out of
that Federal program.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yeah. No, no. I'm not knocking it. I'm just saying those are the
changes that people must understand. So I won't ask anymore. I'll leave the training part to
Mr. Guzman 'cause he was very much into that. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman, I'm not sure you should feel like you've been assigned that but.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, no. I think we're not there yet at that point so I think we'll just
continue on with the Grants Revenue. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, any questions on Grant Revenue.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Yeah, I was looking at the.. .on Page 515 the
Travel. Last year, last, or this current fiscal year you didn't have any Travel. I'm assuming that
was pushed up into Special Projects and then this year you're going to go to 115,000 which is
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still less than previous years. Is the difference. . .1 mean is the fact that we had no travel in last
year is because it went up into Special Projects?
MR. BAZ: No.. .Mr. Chair? Member Couch, thank you. The.. .as we described before the Fiscal
Year 2013 Grant Revenue was not disbursed into the different Sub-Object level items, so there
was just one lump sum under like miscellaneous, other costs kind of an item. And what we did
this year was goes back on historical information for provided by the Department as well as
discussion with them on the details of where it would allocate those grant revenues to. So yeah,
as you mentioned like for that specific item called Travel, there is.. .they're budgeting a little bit
less than what was expended, significantly less than expended in 2011 and a little bit less than
expended in 2012.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: We see the same thing with most of these Grant Revenues as we're.. .after another
year or two it'll all smooth out. Ms. Cochran, any questions on Grant Revenue?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No questions at this time, Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. You know, Mr. Victorino brought up an interesting point. These
forfeitures, are we receiving monies only from forfeitures within the State and, or just within our
County or is there.. .do we get a share of Federal forfeitures as well?
MR. YABUTA: Forfeitures come from two sources: a Federal source, Department of Justice source,
and the State Forfeiture Program. And the division is, varies between the two sources. The State
source, there's a Forfeiture General Fund that's managed by the State Attorney General's Office,
so whatever forfeiture our County takes, they automatically get 50 percent: however, from that
50 percent pool, the General Fund from the Attorney General's Office, all the counties, the
prosecutors and the police departments can share from that fund. The other 25 percent goes to
the Police Department and the other 25 percent goes to the Department of Prosecuting Attorney.
So in the State Forfeiture Fund we get 25 percent, the State gets 50 percent, and the prosecutors
get the remaining 25 percent. On the Federal forfeiture source the divisions vary. It varies from
the agencies that participate. If we get into a joint drug operation, for example, with the
Honolulu Police Department and it happens a lot with other county police departments, other
agencies then people within the U.S. Attorneys Office have the responsibility of determining
who gets what portion and that can vary. The maximum amount of forfeiture that we can receive
as a police agency is probably about 85 percent. And typically we give the County Prosecutors,
well, the U.S. Department of Justice gives the prosecutors on average about 10 percent of
Federal forfeitures that are handled by. . .that were originated from a Maui Police Department
investigation.
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CHAIR WHITE: Great. Thank you very much. Okay, Members, since we're at a breaking spot and
we're about to lose quorum, we will take our break for lunch and we will reconvene at 1:30. So
we are in recess. . . . (gavel)...

RECESS:

12:03 p.m.

RECONVENE:

1:33 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... Members, the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order.
And we will continue with our review of the Police Department's 2014 Budget. And beginning
on Page 517, the Investigative Services Program. Chief, whenever you're ready, please proceed.

DEPARTMENT OF POLICE
MR. YABUTA: Good afternoon. I'm open for any questions at this time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair, we're now in...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: ... (Inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Investigation Services.
CHAIR WHITE: Investigative Services.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And would the Members, like him to review the budget by. . . for this section?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, if you could indulge us a bit, please? And you might briefly go through the
numbers on Page 518 and then the explanations of the changes on Pages 519 and 20.
MR. YABUTA: Okay. Beginning with Salary [sic] and Wages as I previously explained in my
introduction, for Investigative Services Bureau with the opening of the Kihei Police Station,
South Maui station we want to have a permanent CU), Criminal Investigation Division staff, a
branch staffing organization for Investigative Services Bureau. And this is, this is the same kind
of staffing that we have in District 4 in Lahaina. In Lahaina, they have their own CID
Investigative staff and it's commanded by a lieutenant and there's approximately five detectives
there. And they handle cases specifically in the Lahaina and West Maui region. We want to do
the same concept with Kihei so we need a lieutenant to command the section and at this time we
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need a clerk and we're going to transfer detectives who are currently handling KiheilSouth Maui
cases but are officed at the Wailuku Police Station. We want to move them to the new police
station in Kihei. So that's our vision and the dynamics are this. They'll be able to work in the
environment for which they're investigating crime, and they'll be able to dialog and interact with
the patrol officers and gather intelligence and work together and conduct more active operations
together, so that's the first step to having a commander there to handle this and to coordinate this
effort. Other expansion positions for Investigative Services Bureau again is the Clerk. It's
necessary to have a clerk to handle the files, to do the dictations for the question and answers we
commonly call the Q&A that the detectives undergo, all of the things that encompass
administrative services is handled by a clerical position. So that's our vision as far as expansion
positions. We talked about the unmarked cars that Investigative Services need as far as
equipment and the assault rifles for the Special Response Team and the SUVs, the two SUVs for
the canine handlers. Pretty much in a nutshell what we're asking for. We're coming at a little
bit less as far as Equipment because of the fact that last year or this current, previous, this present
Fiscal Year 2013 Budget, we received the tactical armored vehicle which is almost $300,000 and
that should be coming within the next few weeks. So if there's any questions on Investigative
Services I'll be glad to answer them.
CHAIR WHITE: We'll start with Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: No questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And I think we discussed this, I mean the big concern
on Ms. Crivello's island in regards to Vice, the aunties are always saying we need Vice over here
and it's kind of like if we.. .you have it, they're probably not going to be told you have it because
it's sort of more undercover, covert work. And just the Special Response Team, I take it that's
where those, the assault rifles are needed to be. Are they specifically for this particular team or
is this for all officers?
MR. YABUTA: No, it's for this particular -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Team.
MR. YABUTA: --team.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. That's our Special Response Team is our tactical team. A lot of departments
commonly call them their SWAT team.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
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MR. YABUTA Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Great. Okay, thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I will pass on this round, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, all Investigative Services fair game?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. During the lunch hour I had an opportunity to review one of the
responses that we got from Mr. Baz in regards to our communication about compensatory time
off.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And I'm looking at the figures we got for Police Department and
Investigative Services shows $56,153 and the whole, the whole Department is 285,000-plus. My
concern is, Chief, is this because we're trying to limit paying overtime and so people are electing
to take CTO? Our concern is that, you know, this is a liability and it's piling up and at some
point it gets paid. Can you tell us more or less what the situation is here?
MR. YABUTA: By contract, SHOPO contract, people that are, officers, sworn officers that are covered
under the SHOPO contract can accumulate up to 100 hours of CTO. The Department doesn't
have any right to tell a sworn officer under the contract you will take CTO in lieu of cash or
overtime, monetary compensation. We can't do that. In spite of those figures, yes, we do have
officers that have accumulated CTO, but I believe we only have maybe six, six to nine officers
who actually have an excess of 100 hours.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, added all up, you know, they show, you showed Uniform Services
$176,000 and you know, if it's 5 or 6, or 10 or whatever, it still is a sizable amount of money, but
what I'm hearing from you is this is the officers' choice to take CTO instead of OT.
MR. YABUTA: That's correct. You know, they chose to accumulate CTO or compensation time in
lieu of being paid overtime, and when they are in excess of 100 hours then we're in the position
to mandate that they take it. And again, we do have a lot of officers that have accumulated the
figures that you have mentioned, but we only have nine police officers out of 342 officers that
are in excess of 100 hours.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Well, it's an awful lot of money. And you know, we.. .this was
brought to our attention that we might want to look at all the departments and see what is the
situation with CTO and so Ijust think it's something we have to keep in mind. 'Cause if we ever
had to pay it off, it's a lot of money. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to ask Chief Yabuta in regards to
Goals and Objectives. I'm looking at—let me see—Goal Number 4 on Page 522: foster outside
agencies and community partnerships. Promote community programs and activities. And it
looks as though the average number of community outreach activities and programs anticipated,
you had an actual of four in 2012 and then you anticipate one for the next two fiscal years. I'm
just wondering why, is there a decrease in outreach programs that you're conducting or you're
anticipating less than the actual four that you've shown?
MR. YABUTA: Well, we increased by 400 percent so our people did a good job and it's an as needed
basis. And they were able to do beyond what they were expected to do, and I can use the
example of Molokai for an example where we felt there was a need to send our juvenile
counselors and expose them to the community outreach programs that we have available. We've
done that not only for Molokai but for the rural districts as well, so that was a good effort in 2012
where we sent our outreach programs to the rural districts and that was one indication of a spike.
Is one a year too conservative? I would say probably but it's an as needed basis and the
philosophy of the juvenile counseling program, the outreach program by our Juvenile Crime
Prevention Division is if there's a need, they're going to be there and they're not out to meet a
specific figure. So it could have been 10; if they needed 12 they would have done 12. And so,
you know, that's the figure that we initially used back in 2011 Fiscal Year. For this particular
moment we were able to exceed it. And that goes for most of these where you see where we
exceeded the actual in 2012 and we're still estimating in 2013 a lower figure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But it is an on-going activity or program that you have set forth
and -MR. YABUTA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --a policy that you will continue to do an outreach programs and...
MR. YABUTA: Absolutely. Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. My other question as a follow-up. You mentioned Molokai,
is there a DARE program, drug, I believe, Drug Abuse Resistance Education program over
there?
MR. YABUTA: Yes, we do. We have a DARE officer dedicated to Molokai. And bear in mind if you
look in your budget, we're no longer receiving Federal funds for DARE.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
MR. YABUTA: And that's because it's been cut. We believe in DARE and I've, as I told the Council
before, Officer McCutcheon on Molokai and all our officers, community relations officers do an
outstanding job. It's a win-win for us and the critics of DARE will say well, you could use these
officers to be on the streets. Crime prevention is just as important as a tactical operation in my
opinion. If we don't do crime prevention on our level, you're going to need twice the size of a
department that you have now in the next 10 to 15 years. Getting back to DARE, DARE has
elevated from just an anti-drug theme. It's anti-bullying. It's taking responsibility, it's being
better people. Our officers become role models. They trust police through the DARE program.
The founder of DARE was the Los Angeles Police Department, LAPD, and because of the
Federal cuts they no longer practice DARE. I don't believe even Honolulu practices DARE but
we believe in DARE. And we invest in our own money and our own resources, the DARE
rallies that you folks come to. It's a very much of a part of our Department traditionally and in
the future as well.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, Chief, I have to thank you for keeping that program alive.
When I was a juvenile prosecutor that was an integral part of the elementary schools as well as
having a resource officer on campus. I support you 100 percent in terms of being able to fund
that program regardless of whether we have Federal funding for it but I commend you for
keeping it going. Thank you.
MR. YABUTA: Well, I gotta commend my people. They deserve all the credit because it takes a
special teacher who just happens to be a police officer who loves children and wants to make a
difference to make it work. And then not only that, during the DARE rallies, you know, our
Vice officers, our SWAT people, you know, the community, the helicopter services, you know,
entertainers come and donate their time. We're so, we're so very lucky.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Chief, what portion of the budget is allocated for the DARE program
if we are not being supplemented by Federal funding?
MR. YABUTA: Community Relations, Operations Expense.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, it's under Community Relations. Okay. Thank you very much,
Chief.
MR. YABUTA: Right. Right. We even have to pick up.. .well, you know, there's a DARE curriculum,
there's literature and so forth. We even pay for that. The Department of Education doesn't pay
for any of that so we assume the cost.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: You done? Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I can ask more but.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And you know, not a lot of questions in this
area. I do have one on the Page 520. I hope we haven't had the changes on that one, Sandy, so
because I try to use both the Program and as well as I'm trying to keep up with the Details, right.
But I see in your Program and even on the Details side that there was a $187,000 decrease
inflationary adjustment based on Budget Director's analyzing. Why such a big drop in
electricity costs when I know electricity has kind of been, kind of going up?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? I can respond to that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Sony, I should really ask you.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. As with all of the departments and all of the programs, we as my Budget Office went
through and looked at actual expenditures in each program for utilities and applied an
inflationary rate that we described before, and so that, based on the actual expenditures that this
program had and the inflationary rate schedule that we proposed, that's the net of it. So
sometimes as I mentioned before, sometimes it's a negative; sometimes it's a ... most of the time,
this year, it's a positive. Last year it was a lot of negatives. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I guess the other one I had is this big chunk of 361,000 for
deletion of equipment budgeted for FY 2013, one-time appropriation.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Mr. Chair, Member Victorino -COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Since I got you, I might as well ask you... (inaudible)...
MR. BAZ: Yeah. So as we described, the equipment every year, the equipment is considered an
expansion request -COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Right.
MR. BAZ: --it's not part of their on-going budget even though, I guess in some discussion it could be -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: --but there is a philosophy the equipment is always considered expansion, so it's deleted out
of their current budget and then added back in. So that's why you see in the expansion budget
request all of the equipment down there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You put it back in there in that area and take it out over here?

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 16, 2013

CO1IJNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. I just wanted to make sure that they correlated with
the Details.
MR. BAZ: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Chief, and I'll say also that I will agree my
colleague that the DARE program is one of the programs, I think, that has a profound effect on a
lot of youth and the youth are our future. Molokai's having all kinds of drug problems but I
don't want to, I don't want to make light of Molokai or any other place but you know, drug
problems exist in every community. And some of our communities are worse off than others.
And I know in my particular area in Wailuku we have a haven of drug problems that sometimes,
pardon the expression, make Molokai look tame. We got some major problems and I can go
right down here in certain valleys and you know where I'm talking about and we see it all the
time. So I believe if we're ever going to break the cycle this is one of the programs that
hopefully will help us, Chair. I mean, I, you know, there's no easy answer to this question. It's
the scourge of this nation. It's not just here in Hawaii and not just on Maui and so it's a real
difficult problem, but that and really the community at large when we take back our communities
and we start to realize that we are the difference makers, when I say "we" I'm talking the people,
not the police, not the County Council, not the Administration but the people taking back their
communities and working together as a village. When we see that happening that we'll see some
real positive results. So DARE is just one of many components and I'm glad you guys are
keeping it. I'd hate to see it ever have to close down. But who knows? But again, Chief, you
guys do a great job in most areas and that's why Maui County at night we can rest assured, you
know, we live in a very safe community. Doesn't mean nothing can happen; well, we even have
stand-offs, we have lock-downs. I mean if you remember a few... a month ago Kahului School
got locked down, Maui High 'cause somebody thought they saw somebody with a gun. Eh, I'd
rather be overly cautious, Mr. Chair and Chief, than just say oh, never mind, don't worry about
it. 'Cause we don't have a second chance should something ever go wrong. It's not maybe; it's
not maybe. So your caution I agree sometime people get upset. I hear people say well, I think
they overreacted. Huh—I'd rather overreact every time and fall safe than underreact and have a
tragedy to deal with. That's it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Chief, you know, the.. .1 think all of us support the DARE program but
are you aware of any efforts elsewhere that deal with the kids in the intermediate school range
and maybe the freshmen and sophomore years in high school? 'Cause it seems that those are the
years where the peer pressure comes into play more than, more than at the age that we address
them at DARE. Have there been programs elsewhere? And this is certainly not just on the
shoulders of the Police but it's on the shoulders of people like us and people in the nonprofit
sector that provide the either the disincentives in one way or another or the services to refocus
teens. But are you aware of projects that have shown real promise in dissuading kids from going
down the wrong path with drugs?
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MR. YABUTA: Well, I can tell you what we're going to be doing and it's somewhat related to our
Fiscal Year 2014 Budget. And in the audience again is Assistant Chief Danny Matsuura of
Investigative Services Bureau, and one of the efforts that's he wants to put together and has my
approval is we're going to be relocating the School Resource Officer Program including the high
schools and the intermediate School Resource Officers and putting them into Investigative
Services Bureau environment. And Assistant Chief Matsuura's vision is to combine them with
the Juvenile Crime Prevention Division Officers and the school counselor and form a
multi-dimensional approach and to attack problems like you mentioned: drugs, anti-social
behavior, self-esteem and so on, and so on, and so on and work with the DOE on this. So he has
that vision to do these things that you're mentioning and you know, we just want to make sure
that we give him the resources to follow through on that. And Assistant Chief Matsuura, do you
want to comment further on that at all? Does the Council want to hear any more on that or?
CHAIR WHITE: You know, I think as we get into our review of the nonprofits, this is going to.. .you
know, this is a question that we need to ask of them. So I would love to have Assistant Chief
Matsuura come down and speak on it because I think it's and it's not just Molokai as we've
been hearing and as I've mentioned to a couple of you, my mom was a juvenile probation officer
many years ago and she was faced with this time and time and time again. And it really takes
grassroots, you know, on the ground understanding of the kids and what they're, what they're up
to. Assistant Chief.
MR. MATSUURA: Alright. Good afternoon, Chair, Council members. What the Chief said is correct
what we're looking to in the future is once we put the School Resource Officers under the
umbrella of the Juvenile Crime Prevention Unit along with our juvenile counselors, we want to
set up geographic areas in which School Resource Officers, counselors, and investigators can
take control and have the commitment and ownership of that one area, like an example, Wailuku,
you know, Baldwin High School, lao, the new school that's coming up. Have your counselors,
your School Resource Officers as well as the investigators to attack problems not only as they
come up but beforehand. You know, to work with the DOE, work on bullying, work on
whatever they see in the schools, getting these people and these families to resources prior to the
criminal justice part or prior to adjudication, we'd like to see, a lot of times it's instead of the
juveniles being in.. .having a problem, it's the problem at home. So if we can point them in the
right direction to get them some help, it helps them in the long run as far as keeping them away
from us. So that's in a nutshell that's what we're looking at, combining our resources to attack
the problem as a whole.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chief, thank you for what you just shared. You know, people on Lanai have
been asking me, are you going to have a canine or drug dog component to this program?
Because people on Lanai told me they've heard some pronouncements that the Department was
moving in to consider drug dogs at Manele Small Boat Harbor and some other entry/exit points
of the island. And you know, I'm just wondering if that is the Department's intention for Lanai.
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MR. MATSUURA: Well, not specifically. What we're expanding our canine, we've expanded our
canine program by getting another canine for our sergeants, so we'll have four active dogs which
will be deployed throughout the County of Maui.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And Lanai is designated ____ one of the dogs?
MR. MATSUURA: It's not going to be permanently designated. It's a ... our dogs will be stationed
Central but they'll be deployed where as needed and any place throughout our County. It'll be
more specific to. . . case specific.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do we currently have the four dogs already within the Department?
MR. MATSUURA: That is correct. We just purchased two; we're training them but they're in
quarantine too right now so we can quarantine now here -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --which is a good thing. So we quarantine and training at the same time. So in
about a couple of months they'll be online.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So under your Operations then you would have a appropriate budget
request for the training, care, and whatever requirements the canine corps would require?
MR. MATSUURA: It has gone up a little bit to cover the food and the small expenses with the new
handler who needs to just build a kennel -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --but the canine and the initial training expenses came through HIDTA so were
lucky enough to get that funded for us.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And just so we can understand the request to us, the officer that is assigned
a canine is given some non-standard compensation also for the two days that I'm sure they still
need to maintain and take care of the animals. So is that considered Premium Time request from
us or how is that taken... squared away under compensation.
MR. MATSUURA: You know, they are compensated a amount for the care of the animal on a 24/7
period because they have to take it home -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --but I think Mr. Takahashi can... I'm not exactly sure exactly where it's coming
from right now. So he could probably answer your, correct answer.
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VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Chairman, if you'll let Mr. Takahashi respond, if he can, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. TAKAHASHI: In as far as the officers with dogs now they have a canine differential per month
and I think it's one. . .1 would say 150 or there about. We also pay overtime if they handling the
dogs beyond the two hours per day.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. And that's by SHOPO agreement, Mr. Takahashi?
MR. TAKA}IASHI: The SHOPO agreement, yes.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So doesn't matter where then, yeah? We will treat it the same no
matter where... (inaudible)...
MR. TAKAHASHI: Yeah. The four dog handlers receive a differential every month.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. Thank you, Chairman. That was good responses. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman, you had questions?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, yeah. Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to ask. . .1 have robotics
on my mind because there was a, there was a lot of testifying yesterday on Molokai on the youth
robotics, and on Page 520 you're asking for a Avatar II tactical robot. And I wanted to know, I
know you're asking for 17,000 for that. What exactly is that robot and what is it used for and
how many times have you used--is it practical to use it--in the past?
MR. YABUTA: Well, first of all, it is practical; that's why we're asking for it and it's used by SWAT
teams and tactical teams throughout the nation. Deputy Chief Clayton Tom and I and even
Assistant Chief Matsuura who saw the Honolulu Police Department's robot, we seen it at
International Association Chief of Police Conference. And that particular model is an unmanned
robot but you literally can throw it like a basketball and it won't break. And basically it's
operated by one of the tactical officers in a safety zone, and the robot can go into a residence, or
a building or a facility or anywhere that there might be a hostile situation, and the operator can
maneuver that particular robot as he. . .a person would be able to maneuver himself or herself.
But instead of a live body the robot can search a particular area for a bad person or for a target
and if need be even communicate with that specific target to get into a negotiation exchange. So
basically you're taking an officer out of harm's way and replacing it with a robot operated by a
tactical officer to clear a hostile environment. Did I explain that correctly?
MR. GUZMAN: Yeah. I'm just trying to think in what situations we would use that.
MR. YABUTA: Well, if I had -- 46 -
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MR. GUZMAN: It sounds like a little... (inaudible)...
MR. YABUTA: --for example, let's assume we had somebody with a gun and threatening to kill all of
us, obviously we would clear this room and rather than sending in an officer to find out what's
going on, we can send in an unmanned robot to maneuver. It could travel and search the area,
locate where that threat is, and the operator can figure out a tactical response plan.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Is it effective in Honolulu that they're...
CHAIR WHITE: Excuse me, Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I'm sorry.
CHAIR WHITE: Do you have questions for Assistant Chief?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, I don't. Sorry. No, I don't.
CHAIR WHITE: Does anyone else have questions for the Assistant Chief?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just. . .1...
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you...
CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, Mr. Guzman. We, we need. . .while he's up here -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, yeah, yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --focus the questions on him.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Matsuura for being here. So I know you mentioned
in regards, you know, we all want to, you know, talk to the children and get them influenced
prior to, you know, getting on the wrong path basically but like you said, a lot of it starts in the
home. So I'm just.. .that's a really tough subject to address, so I'm just curious how have you
folks kind of looked into that. I know we teach the kids at school how to recycle, they go home
and tell the parents, hey, look what we learned and get the parents involved. But this is a
different thing because I do know of families where the parents are actually doing the stuff in
front of the kids and that's how they're influenced. And so how would the Police Department
make some type of positive efforts in that regards?
MR. MATSUURA: Well, we have DARE for one thing --
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --we teach the children what to identify, identify drugs and gang resistance, there's
bullying, and other social issues. We also have our Keiki Rap which is in which we talk to the
parents and the kids about laws, drugs, and anything basically they want to know. We also have
our Second Chance Program too which is keeping the... working with the juveniles who are right
on the verge of taking the next step from status offense so to speak, or very minor offenses and
going higher, so to help them also. What we want to do is with that program that we, when we
combine all of our resources under the Juvenile Crime Prevention Program is to work.. .that's
where our counselors would come in and the School Resource Officers to work with the
counselors and the administration of the individual schools 'cause they have the pulse of the
children and what kind of family life that they might be running into. You know, if these people
need resources, drug counseling, if their parents need we can at least point them in the right
direction. There's no guarantee that they'll take it -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --but you know, a lot of times, they just don't have or they don't know the avenues
to go to and we don't know that they need that, so if we can put those two chips together -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. MATSUURA: --and we can send out the resources in the right direction, I'm sure we're going to
affect some lives that way.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good. Thank you. Thank you for what you do. Thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. And Assistant Chief, the. . .1 think you guys are heading in the right
direction. It sounds, sounds similar to the community policing efforts that you guys have rolled
out, and I know that the impact of having, having the people on the beat, you know, on foot and
talking to merchants and so forth, am I correct to assume that you're going to be doing the same
thing with the kids in the schools and bringing them in concert with the counselors and others?
MR. MATSUURA: Well, yeah. We got to first of all, get buy-in from everybody.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: And once we do that, the Juvenile Crime Prevention will work specifically with
juvenile issues, drugs, through the schools, through the counselors, through their administration
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and with their parents. And it gets everybody to get involved and kind of take ownership of their
program which we found that you have the officers take ownership of their program and get the
people involved, usually that program works very, very well.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And the kids take ownership of their school.
MR. MATSUURA: Exactly. Yes, sir.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions for the Assistant Chief?
COIINCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I have some questions. Assistant Chief, I'm looking at
Goal Number 1 on Training specifically -MR. MATSUURA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --for our Special Response Team, the SRTs. It looks as though your
actual training amounts were--where is that--30 in 2012 and then for the next two fiscal years
2013 into 2014 you have ten training sessions. Is that because this is refresher or, or you're just
cutting back on training?
MR. MATSUURA: In that goals there's nothing cutting back. If you notice, 10 specifically, specific
training a year that's an average for certain types of training that we have to do that we make
sure they do it. A lot of times we get some spikes if we have some extra funding that. . . or some
extra specialized training comes along the way. So you know, when there's new training we'll
come and grab it. It doesn't.. .when you see an estimate from an actual, the estimate is a key for
us in our objectives, something that we have to shoot for or we want to shoot for, and if we have
other things, it's almost like, you know, so to speak, gravy. We'll get extra training we'll get
extra money for training, we're going to take advantage of it. So you may see spikes in our
training but there.. .it's in no way a reduction in our training at all. Sometimes when in the case
of SRT we're expanding the part-time officers so that we want to get our team up to full, full, a
full complement, what it takes is these are green officers that'll come in so they have different
specialized trainings that they have to go to: weaponry, tactics, physical training so that may
spike our training up from the norm because we were taking care of brand new officers.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So is that true also for the Vice Division that you have here, Vice
personnel training?
MR. MATSUURA: Exactly. You saw that gigantic spike in there and that's pretty much the same
thing. When we got new officers, when we have opportunities, when we conduct these kind of
training or it comes our way, we take advantage of it. So a lot of times you'll see what we pick
as an average as a gauge for the year, we may not. . .we always want to go over it which is great.
Whenever we go over our gauge it's wonderful. We try not to go under it though. But we'll take
advantage of every piece of training that comes our way so, and the commander may also put
down a small specific training, like say something comes up in the a change in the law regarding
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electronic surveillance and he'll give his unit that for half an hour and he'll put that down as
specific training to his unit. So these type of new changes in laws and things may spike our
training also. He's just, he's gauged to show that he's providing his people with the necessary
training as it comes along.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: How do we compare to the other islands in terms of training? Are
we.. .do we have more training, less training or are we just on par with the other jurisdictions like
Oahu, Big Island, Kauai?
MR. MATSUURA: Well, I can't speak for any of the other islands but I can tell you one thing that
Chief Yabuta and Deputy Tom, their philosophy on training I think, I personally believe we're
one of the highest trained departments in the State of Hawaii, if not nationally. If you look at the
training they provide to our officers both by sending people out to training or getting our own
people becoming experts and coming back to train our department, if you look at our training
program, it's wonderful.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So do you feel that we have a sufficient amount of monies in the
budget for maintaining our training that you.. .to keep it at that high performance level that
you're mentioning?
MR. MATSUURA: That's a loaded question, sir because you know, we always want more money for
training 'cause you can never have.., you can never slow down on training, but we make do with
what we have and what we ask for is what we need. But you know, we can. . .you know, you can
always use more money. There's no problem with that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any more questions for the Assistant Chief? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And I'm not sure if he can answer the question
but I, since we're talking a couple goals here. Are you involved in the strategic planning use of
technology to address current crime trends and apprehend offenders? Is that something in your
area of responsibility or...
MR. MATSUURA: I think that was one that we worked on in our group. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you can talk to me a little bit about these goals?
MR. MATSUURA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. It says number of specialized field operations implemented by
CID and then JCPD, and Vice. With these field operations how effective have they been?
MR. MATSUURA: Well, I won't go into discussion on exactly what kind of field operations we do -- 50 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, right.
MR. MATSUURA: --but it's been effective. It's relative to targets or relative to current spikes. What
we use as far as electronic... the new devices is we have ways of monitoring crime trends
throughout the State. We look at reporting systems and seeing what kind of modus operandi we
see or what they're using and types, and we put all that together to set up our operations. So
basically what is using all technologies to get information so that we can put out a better
operation to try and catch the criminals.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And along those lines there's an article in the paper the other
day or it might have been online, one or the other, talking about cyber crimes and how local
police stations are not really set to handle the cyber crime except for the fact that, that's where it
occurs. For instance, if somebody steals $900 from Ms. Cochran's purse, you guys are the first
ones called. But if they steal it from her bank account online, who gets called?
MR. MATSUURA: We do. We have investigators that do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You do that now in your work?
MR. MATSUURA: Sure. Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You guys are all trained in how to, how to...
MR. MATSUURA: We have investigators that are what we call "White Collar investigators"
electronically lost via physically or electronically we have
(inaudible).., financial
investigators that can handle all of those things.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you're on the leading edge of that. 'Cause the article's implying
that you know, it's not. . . local law enforcement is having a hard time catching up with that and
you feel you're...
MR. MATSUURA: Well, we're doing okay. You gotta understand now, electronics evolve...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah. It's a huge issue.
MR. MATSUURA: So to be on the leading edge, you can be on the leading edge tomorrow and two
days later you behind the eight ball on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Yeah.
MR. MATSUURA: So it's kind of a double-edged sword. We keeping up with it but you know, it's
hard to keep up with it, you know.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, sure.
MR. MATSUURA: If you can understand what I mean by that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh yeah.
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then same goal, Goal Number 2 but Objective Number 2,
effective use of investigative method and then it says percentage successful investigation of
Part I offenses through clearance. In FY 2012 actual was 28 percent clearance. Is
that. . . compared to, I mean I know you're an accredited department and whatnot, compared to
national average or accredited average is that high, low? It appears just on the face of it that's
kind of a low number but I don't know what the norm is.
MR. MATSUURA: Well, that's.. .it's only ten months you have that number and nationally, on a Part I
if it's not something where it's a person on person where we have the suspect identified, it's
harder to solve. So on the average we usually hit in the mid-30s on that so I'm not sure what the
actual numbers were for 2012 but that was on October I believe that came in prior to us reporting
it.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: So you know, we always strive to get it higher. Sometimes we don't do as well and
sometime we exceed it. And it something. . . it all depends on evidence and the way the
investigation goes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. It's.. .1 guess and maybe this is for Mr. Baz kind of in
conjunction. But it says 28 percent clearance in FY '12. What was the goal in FY '12? And this
is a question in general for the whole budget, is there a way we can put goal versus actual on the
one where we have the latest actual so we see how they did? I mean, 'cause I don't know
28 percent is that... did they get way over their goal, way under their goal?
MR. BAZ: Just to clarify, this is Goal Number 2 -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Two -MR. BAZ: --Objective 3?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Objective 3. Correct.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Where it says 28 percent clearance FY...
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MR. BAZ: So in Fiscal Year 2012 they finished with a 42 percent actual clearance. In.. .as of the
2nd quarter, Fiscal Year '13, it was a 41 percent clearance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So is there any way we can see what the goals were last year so
how the actuals measure up to the goal?
MR. BAZ: In the...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: In everything, all these performance measures.
MR. BAZ: So you're looking at the, at the not the previous fiscal year to the fiscal year we're
discussing but -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
MR. BAZ: --the year before that?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: For instance, this is FY' 13 and then they have 50.. .and I'm not
picking on the Police Department, this is more of a question for the Budget layout. They have a
55 percent clearance goal. Now when we get the actual numbers next year in the Budget, we
won't remember next year that last year or this year it was a 55 percent goal. And if they went to
65 percent then hey, yay, we at least can see the goal is 55 and they went to 65 or vice versa.
MR. BAZ: We could look at that for...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, you know how we usually have budget versus actual? Same
thing. Goals, actual versus what the goal was projected or however you want to do it. I mean,
Mr. Chair, if that's alright to make that request?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Maybe Mr. Couch, I'll discuss it with you -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. BAZ: --off, offline and we can -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. BAZ: --figure out what... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMIEMBER COUCH: I have one more question for the, about the robot but...
CHAIR WHITE: Anything further for Assistant --
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --it's not for him though.
CHAIR WHITE: --Chief?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Poor guy's been standing there waiting for questions and...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just want to follow up on...
CHAIR WHITE: I don't know, I don't know if it's a Don-thing because everyone else has been on cue
but or on track.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: This goal was... (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: No, I know.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: My question is really brief. I'm just going to follow up with, on
Councilmember Couch's question on the White Collar crimes on the online computer crimes. I
was actually had a conversation with one of your investigators that are in that unit and they, he or
she had mentioned the lack thereof of newer technology or new equipment. And I'm just
wondering is there anything in the Budget that allows that specific unit to have a earmark or
something to update their technology?
MR. MATSUURA: We didn't put anything in this year's, in this Budget request but we always update
their software whenever it's needed. All they have to do is request it and we'll make sure they
have it so I'll leave it at that.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. As long as I request it, it... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And so following up on Mr. Couch's Goal 2,
Number 3, I was just curious number of successful investigation of Vice offenses through search
warrants conducted, 2012 actual 263, now it's dropped down to 145. I'm just like curious
what's, what was unsuccessful?
MR. MATSUURA: No, you getting the wrong -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well...
MR. MATSUURA: --probably 145 was the median that we were shooting for.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MATSUURA: And the actual is, well, what you ended up with which is above that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Two...
MR. MATSUURA: Two-something, yes. So we actually did better than what we thought.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Than anticipated.
MR. MATSUURA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, that's good. But I guess it refers to what Mr. Couch is
saying -CHAIR WHITE: Right. Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to have some type of base number to reference off of.
MR. MATSUURA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So...
MR. MATSUURA: Yeah. It doesn't show the 2012 base number -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: --but it has '13 and '14's base number.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MATSUURA: That's where the, I believe, the confusion is a little bit.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. So it's hard to measure because we don't know what the target was.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Because we don't have anything to compare it to. So but
good, good job. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions for the Assistant Chief? Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. MATSUURA: Thanks.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? Just a note, if you go back to the Budget Implementation Report that we
transmitted, it does have the prior year's actuals as compared to what they... so for what we were
discussing now it would be Fiscal Year '12's estimate which was their budgeted amount and
what they were shooting for, their target, and then the Fiscal Year '12 actuals is in that report
there. So we can discuss it later if you want to put it in this document too. It might just make it a
little bit longer document.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, we are still on Investigative Services Program. Further questions?
MR. YABUTA: I just wanted to follow up with Councilmember Guzman's question about the robot.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
MR. YABUTA: I failed to mentioned that the unmanned robot which can go anywhere a person could,
climb stairs, whatever else, it's also equipped with a wireless camera and microphone, so hence
the operator can see what the robot is seeing in a hostile environment and hear what the robot can
hear in a hostile environment. And so it's $17,000 but in case the robot gets shot we can
probably repair it but having an officer there is priceless.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Now the dimensions of the robot is it's.. .how big is that robot?
MR. TOM: Chair, Mr. Guzman, as far as for the robot I don't think we want to get into particulars on
that because it is a tactical -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, it's used tactical. Okay, okay.
MR. TOM: --used tactically. Yeah.
COIJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No, I'm just saying that. . .has it been effective in Honolulu?
MR. TOM: It is very effective nationwide. In fact, it clears corners whereby we have to send a human
being. It can deliver phones, the negotiator's phone. In the past I have been a... I was a tactical
member since 1992 when the SRT started. It's 21 years old now; we evolved. Last session you
folks approved the BearCat; it's a great.. .you're gonna save lives; it's gonna.. .it's gonna detract
a lot of people from getting to a point where they, you know, like we had the recent one. But
the.. .as far as for the robot, it's a safety measure; it's a tool that we can use. And like the Chief
said it's a camera. We can peek around a corner to make sure it's clear before we move people
in, because previously we had to clear the area with shields, ballistic shields but it doesn't
allow.. .it allows heavy rounds to penetrate. So it's a safety issue on that point also.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So 17K but is there any maintenance costs with that?
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MR. TOM: Probably a small maintenance fee but it's minimal. And you know, we went to the
International Association of Chief of Police exhibition and we saw a multitude of robots, and
what our tactical team chose was something that will be sufficient for our operations.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Mr. Hokama.
VICE-CHAIR I{OKAMA: Chair, just a quick one on the. . . I'm more interested in the M-7 rifles. Can
you give us some comment on that, please? Is it just a shotgun type of rifle as, well, let me ask if
that's what it is.
MR. TOM: The M-6 [sic] it's a fully automatic rifle. Its shoots the 223 round. It's the same as the
AR-15 round. Like the Chief mentioned earlier, we had weapons from 1990... we started the
SRT in 1992. We purchased a whole bunch of automatic weapons in 1993, '94 and we had
issued a MP5 which shoots a 40 caliber round which is similar to our pistol round and we also
had the short M16s. We still have that in stock also but this is to enhance our team. Right now
our team is up to 27-plus officers; 3 full-time and the rest of 'em are part-time. And this is to
equip our officers out there in the perimeter and in the entry team so it's superior weapon fire
which is.. .it's what a lot of people out there have.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a 223 caliber?
MR. TOM: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Why wouldn't you ask me for one 50 caliber rifle?
MR. TOM: Sir, I think that would be over penetration so.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I'm making a point, yeah.
MR. TOM: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You just told us about the robot because of the penetration power of the
opposition so why wouldn't we consider a penetration power? You already made us buy one
armored vehicle.
MR. TOM: 'Kay. For a 50 caliber that would be impractical to use in an entry...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: I'm not talking.. .I'm thinking about taking the thing out. I'm not talking
about. . . I'm talking about taking out the problem.
MR. YABUTA: Sir, we don't need a 50 caliber at this time. If there's a point in our budget where we
do then we'll come before Council. At this time we have sniper rifles that can go equal or even a
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longer distance than a 50 cal and it's maneuverable and can be carried from point to point a lot
easier than a 50 cal, so at this point in time it's not advisable for us to have a 50 caliber...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. But we have the capability to respond with deadly force if we need
to?
MR. YABUTA: Yes. Absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: 'Cause that's my concern, you know.
MR. YABUTA: We can also ask for a 105 millimeter Howitzer cannon but...
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, sometimes I wouldn't mind in the right situation either. I have
no problem about certain things, you know. I'd rather lose a few than a lot especially innocent
victims. So I mean, you know, like you folks just told us, the world is changing quickly and you
know, you can even take traditional events that people gather to share community and
camaraderie, whether we have to worry now about other security concerns and you know, we
think we may be invulnerable because we're in Hawaii well, I don't think so.
MR. YABUTA: And I agree with you and I can guarantee this Department has active shooter situations
on our concern as a primary worry. We need all the training that we can have on terrorism,
shooters, and in regards to your 50 millimeter, yeah, one day it might be a necessity for us
to have because nothing's out of the question. lED devices out there; we may need a bomb
detector, x-ray machine, all of those things is possible.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, I, you know, I don't have.. .mind having the message that the County
is going to support our Department and equip them, 'cause you know, we've heard stories where
normally the opposite is better equipped than the Department, you know, and for me, I'm going
to make sure we equip you better than the opposition.
MR. YABUTA: And I remember your support from your previous term where we asked for
specific. . .the phrase custom-made sniper rifles and you were our staunchest supporter on that, so
you understand the dynamics of a tactical unit and the application because you're from an island
where hunters can shoot somebody -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a lot of guns; we got a lot of guns on our island.
MR. YABUTA: --600 yards out, absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. And of course, you know, one of things why I'm looking at this is it
was just interesting to look at the stats that once the Feds started looking at gun reform, the
amount of gun sales that happened across the country including this State. So there's a lot more
people now with weapons at home.
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MR. YABUTA: Yeah. Probably a couple years ago or even a year ago we were registering about
150 firearms per month. We're over 900 per month now. And the only reason why we're not
registering more is 'cause the gun stores are out of guns right now. If you. ..you can't even back
order a gun right now. The whole country is trying to get a weapon. And so from
150 registrations on Maui, in Maui County per month to over 900, where if you go to my front
lobby area you always see somebody with a gun trying to be, trying to register it. That's pretty
remarkable and it's something that is on our mind.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate that comment, Chief, and so you know, when I see this
kind of request, you know, I'm very open because I want our people to be all supplied with the
appropriate defense and requirements to respond.
MR. YABUTA: And like, you know, Deputy Chief Clayton Tom said, he was one of the pioneers in
our tactical team. He's been there; he's done that. Assistant Chief Matsuura and his new team,
the people that replaced Deputy Chief Clayton Tom, studied this issue, dialoged with the other
agencies and we're making sure that we're getting the very best and that includes the tactical
robot. And we want to thank everybody for their support for the armored vehicle that should be
coming in the next few weeks -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Alright.
MR. YABUTA: --so this is to protect our people and to make this community safer and you know, with
all candor, nothing's out of the question. We may be kidding ourselves but at this point in time,
in our world, in our society, nothing is out of the question.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And Chief, this is the newest in protective vests that you're
requesting us, it's the next generation of protection gear?
MR. YABUTA: Are you looking at the tactical vests or. . .1 believe you are -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: That's correct.
MR. YABUTA: --'cause we're in Investigative Services.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. YABUTA: The answer is yes. As I explained to Councilmember Victorino earlier, this is not your
daily issued, standard issued vests for all of our sworn officers. This is specifically designed for
our SWAT team, our Special Response Team members. It has a higher threat level to resist
penetration. So it is the best in my opinion and I trust my people who were selecting this.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Good. Thank you very much. I'm done. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. I guess following up on the Avatar it's called, the
robot. Does it shoot at people? It's just more
MR. YABUTA: No. There's, from what I understand there's an apparatus that you can attach to it to
man a weapon but we're not using it for that purpose. No. That's a good question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, I mean, I'm just.. .sorry...
MR. YABUTA: And you know what, I had spoken to a chief and it was with the Reno Police
Department where they did apply that, and unfortunately the adversary was able to take that
particular weapon away from that particular robot, so they had stopped using that application but
it is possible with this robot. It just won't be used for that purpose.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And Chair, a follow-up. And Chief, I mean I'm just trying
to picture this and trying to figure out what this. I know we don't want to go into too much
description but like someone could just walk up and kick the thing or I mean I don't understand.
I know it's supposed to be stealthy and creep in and surveillance and...
MR. YABUTA: It's pretty durable but again, it's putting a robot in lieu of a officer, police officer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. YABUTA: And so it's going to be in a threat environment to begin with. We're just trying to take
the person out of the equation, one of my officers out of the equation. And it's just a safeguard
that I can't think of a tactical team in our nation that doesn't have one anymore. It's that, it's that
possible and you know, there's unmanned aircraft being operated by police departments now and
that's in the future, but for now, this is something that is pretty much standard equipment for
tactical teams. So we're not asking for anything that's from science fiction. Again, it's pretty
reasonable in price and again, it's just being.. .it's giving us the capability of putting a robot into
a hostile environment in lieu of a sworn officer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you, Chief. And kind of following along the lines of
train of thought from Mr. Hokama, you know, not just our locally crime occurrences but on the
bigger global issue, do we have a plan or some type of strategy, you know, to work with military
entities, you know, the Coast Guard, air, land, and sea stuff? You know, we're the local, County
people but what if something big occurs and does our Police Department have some type of
strategy, a plan, cooperation in place to say, hey, let's, you know, start this program, you folks
are doing this military and we're going to do. . . is there such a discussion or dialog going in
reference to those kind of things?
MR. YABUTA: It's kind of ironic that you're asking that 'cause as we speak the FBI are in my building
right now giving active shooter training and that's just one example of inter-agency cooperation.
You mentioned the military and we... Assistant Chief Danny Matsuura mentioned that we
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received HIDTA funds to purchase two canines and if you look in the HIDTA Executive Board
you have the Coast Guard, the National Guard, you have Naval Criminal Investigation Services
and so on and so on. So multi-agency, the Federal, State, local, and even military are all
combined partners and it's an effective group and.. .we're dedicated to law enforcement and
public safety.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. Just so everyone's not just running every which
way and not having a plan to, you know, function together in unison is why I'm
MR. YABUTA: You know, and I'm very proud of my Department because they can a learn a lot from
us.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Very good. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, since we're along those lines of questioning and you'd take
off every time somebody. . .these major events occur throughout the United States and globally,
you take lessons from that, you follow through with your commanders as far as the effectiveness
and all the other challenges that may have been learned from this so that in the future it would
not be repeated or a lot like, a lot less likely to repeat, you take this from every incident that
occurs out there. Am I correct in saying that?
MR. YABUTA: Absolutely. Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: So you know, I think if and I've never been in law enforcement
but in the family and enough of my life has been spent in security, I understand one thing that
you can learn every time something happens. And you'll be better for it so long as you
understand and prepare for that eventuality. All of us don't know what... (inaudible)...
MR. YABUTA: You know...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --would be, right.
MR. YABUTA: Let me answer that in the best way that I can and my commanders are tired of me
saying this is that my theme is that law enforcement is a science; it's a never-ending study. And
it's, you know, you have to have that unquenchable thirst of knowledge and that's why we
network and even the Boston tragedy that we, we're all so saddened about, we're dialoging about
it already. And if you hear the remarks there's nothing but praise for the law enforcement and
for the firefighters who were on the scene which they were there anyhow but the way they
responded. And you know, we're asking our people you know, our young officers because they
are going to be in patrol, we're asking them to run into danger not walk into danger. And so
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what can we do? We can give them the best training possible and the best equipment possible,
because the Boston Marathon, unfortunately, is an example of how law enforcement and our
firefighters were there and they did their job.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you bring a good point and thank you, and I, you know, we
have our own marathons here on Maui and it's lessons to be learned. We're not far away from
anything. And a backpack is very easy to carry and making explosive material. And we don't
have to even go into there. It doesn't take much; you can buy at the store. And so we're in that
kind of world so I appreciate what you do, Chief. I appreciate your Department. I've said it
enough times today and you know, you can never say it enough, I think you buy and get the best.
And I've always said this, as long as you getting the best equipment for our men and women to
protect their welfare because I don't want to have to go anybody's funeral for any reason and
especially if it was equipment related.
MR. YABUTA: And I thank you. And my part of the bargain is to be as prudent as possible under
these difficult economic times. I truly recognize that sequestration, what's happening throughout
our country and when I said earlier when I talk to my fellow police chiefs when they have to
layoff officers, heroin went up because prescription medicines up and when you cut out
prescription medicine you go to heroin, this is emanating throughout our country so I fully
understand that. And so when I ask for something, it's nothing that's a perk or something that's
extraordinary or just something that we can show off, everything has to be functional and has to
be for a purpose. That's why vehicles are our priority. We have to have vehicles and we try to
manage a fleet that's operable and yet effective.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? I guess we're going to close out Investigative Services
Program right now?
CHAIR WHITE: We're almost going to.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And then so -CHAIR WHITE: I have a couple of questions.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --just in the Grants section -CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --questions for Grant section. Can I or we're not there?
CHAIR WHITE: I've got some.. .I've got a couple of questions in this section -- 62 -
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay.
CHAIR WHITE: --then we can go there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, what is the, what percentage of your Investigative fleet is being replaced by
the--I think you've got eight-- eight on the list?
MR. YABUTA: I believe we only have eight vehicles we're asking.. .that we've been allowed to
propose for this fiscal.
CHAIR WHITE: And roughly what is the total number that you've got in that?
MR. YABUTA: The total number of vehicles in Investigative Services Bureau?
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. YABUTA: Can you hold on a second? I might have that available. Councilmember White, I
believe I submitted that to you and I don't have a copy with me on hand.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, we'll check on that.
MR. YABUTA: I can give you... or maybe Chief Matsuura, are you in a position to even guess at that?
No? We would want to be accurate on something like that.
MR. MATSUURA (from the gallery): ... (Inaudible)...
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. Unfortunately, I didn't bring a copy of that report to the Council with me.
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine. I'll check and see if that was identified on the transmittal you gave us.
And then the, with respect to the 12 Resource Officers, are all those positions filled?
MR. YABUTA: I'm sorry. Can you...
CHAIR WHITE: The positions that you're transferring from the Uniform.. .the 12 SRO positions that
you're transferring from Uniform Patrol to Investigative Services, are all 12 of those positions
filled?
MR. YABUTA: No, they're not. We have vacancies.
CHAIR WHITE: Roughly, do you know roughly how many?
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MR. YABUTA: Six. Six vacancies.
CHAIR WHITE: Six out of twelve?
MR. YABUTA: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Wow. How long does it take you to go through the process of recruitment and
training for to put a new officer on duty?
MR. YABUTA: For School Resources?
CHAIR WHITE: For...
MR. YABUTA: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, is there, if there's a difference between a School Resource Officer and a beat
officer.
MR. YABUTA: Oh, okay. Well, our recruit class lasts approximately eight months. After
graduation--and I'm, am I correct, Assistant Chief Hudson?--eight months. Yeah. Okay.
CHAIR WHITE: Seven months.
MR. YABUTA: Seven to eight months. Then after graduation they have to complete a four month
Field Training Officer program and that's on, in the field training. And they go through four
cycles on that. So they assimilate into doing a full day's of work. They start basically as an
observer; they become more involved as the FTO program progresses. So it takes about a year
before an officer can handle the beat alone without supervision.
CHAIR WHITE: And would that be the same for an SRO position?
MR. YABUTA: No. Somebody that's transfers into a School Resource Officer position will probably
get some in-service training while they are involved in the program, and then we'll be looking
for any type of formal training as that person is already being indoctrinated into the School
Resource program.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So will these six positions likely be filled by new recruits or would those be
necessarily transfers?
MR. YABUTA: Transfer policy is for our Department require, specialized assignment require that you
have three years under your belt.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So does the division have any idea how quickly the six positions will be filled?
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MR. YABUTA: No, I don't And that's because while, you know, I have 13 recruits that just graduated
so we have to wait for four months and hopefully those 13 police officers now will complete the
Field Training Officer program and then we can look at the numbers then. We also have a
recruit class that's going on right now with 11 officers so I'm optimistic but I'm also cautious.
You know, we have to make sure that our patrol element is staffed. That's the emphasis because,
you know, the calls just don't stop coming and they're our front line and they have to be
available. So when we have a sufficient workforce or staffmg in our patrol element with the
oncoming graduating police officers then we can all sit down, look at our numbers, look at our
needs and hopefully fill those vacancies in places like School Resource Officers and so forth.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Understandable. Thank you. With the expansion positions that you're
requesting for the Kihei station, the lieutenant and the other investigative staff, is there, was there
much discussion with respect to re-describing existing positions as opposed to asking for
expansion positions when we have a significant number of vacancies?
MR. YABUTA: There was but the vacancies that we have that exist in the other districts are badly
needed, and so we didn't want to take away from the vacant positions that are, for example, in
District 1, Wailuku or Central Maui, because we're going to need 'em one day. And that's why I
think we're compromising by saying we'll let's go unfunded for now and see what we can do,
but eventually and optimistically we're going to fill those vacancies in all the other districts and
all the other positions. Just like the School Resource Officer positions, I wouldn't want to take
away a School Resource Officer position or our Community Policing Officer position and make
that into one of the 6 Kihei positions because again, that'll take away the comprehensive effort.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions on Investigative Services?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Grant.
CHAIR WHITE: Seeing none...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So what. . . .Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For the Grant section?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. We're going to go to the Grant section.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh,, okay then.
CHAIR WHITE: You could provide us a brief explanation of the Grant Revenue Fund starting on
Page 523.
MR. YABUTA: 'Kay. Is there any questions on the Grants?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Yeah, I'm just looking at the DEA and they put up
$180,000 towards cannabis. You know, drug is a drug, is a drug, is a drug. I understand that but
it seems in our communities that methamphetamine is the hugest, hugest issue right now, and so
I'm just wondering how DEA, I guess that's their big thing is cannabis versus methamphetamine
and all the other harder type drugs out there. I think it looks like we got $1,000 from Hawaii
Community Foundation and then that FIIDTA one you mentioned, 52,000 and that's dropped
from 61,000, so that's decreasing in funding which will, which those two I believe are geared
more towards the ice, the heroin, cocaine, things of that nature. So I'm just wondering how are
they balancing that, the funding towards the type of drug and the negative effects in the
community at least what I see firsthand here in our community, perhaps other, you know, states
are different.
MR. YABUTA: Well, first of all, I'm against decriminalizing marijuana.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. YABUTA: And the reason is, is that because I believe it's a gateway drug for our youth to
experience drugs like crystal methamphetamine. And now there's medical data that shows that
marijuana is detrimental to our youth. In some studies it can lower. . . it shows that it has lowered
the I.Q. level of a user from youth at least eight points. So there's medical data now but getting
away from that because we can get into a debate with a lot of people who think they're friendly
and a lot of legislatures as well, but marijuana is still considered by law a Schedule I drug. And
that's why the Federal government subsidizes programs that you see the Domestic Cannabis
Eradication/Suppression Program, and the money that you see in front of you was used for
primarily for helicopter air time, because we have to go to the islands and we have to identify
marijuana and marijuana patches and we have to, we have to seize them; we have to eradicate
them. Now there's a misconception from the critics especially that if we do this and we can't
fully concentrate on our efforts towards crystal methamphetamine or harder drugs or more
serious drugs, that's absolutely false. We can do both; we have been doing both for many, many
years. Deputy Chief Clayton Tom was on the Vice division and he's well familiar with
eradication. Deputy Chief Matsuura. . . so we've been doing this for years but we've been doing
both. So it's not one or the other and we're glad to do it because we live in a climate where
marijuana matures in 90 days and I can't imagine if we decriminalize marijuana what will
happen to the culture that I talked about earlier. That's my fight and again, there's.. .it's a battle
but that's my position. HIDTA funding is important but it's comprehensive. It's not just crystal
methamphetaniine. HIDTA by the way is a High Intensity Drug Trafficking Agency that we're
awarded, and primarily thanks to good people like Senator Inouye, Hawaii was identified as
having a drug problem, crystal methamphetaniine, so we get Federal funding for that but it's
comprehensive as well. It's money for crime prevention. It's money to combat all drugs not just
- 66

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 16, 2013

crystal methamphetamine; it's prescription drugs now, marijuana and so on and so on. So I
guess what I'm trying to say is that all of this is necessary because we all have to fight all types
of drugs no matter what kind of drug is it and that fight is all connected. For fighting marijuana,
in my heart, I believe we're fighting crystal methamphetamine as well and vice versa.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you, Chief. And you know, I concur that, again, a
drug is a drug is a drug. It just seems that a lot of the crimes that are occurring a lot of these
people are on that methamphetamine more... and perhaps they're doing marijuana. I don't
know... (inaudible).., anything else.
MR. YABUTA: You know, and you know, and that's, and that's the surmise, summarizations that I
hear from a lot of people, but then again I got Chief Harry Kubojiri from the Hawaii County
Police Department who experienced last year more motor vehicle fatalities when the driver was
under the influence of marijuana more than alcohol, so this is the data that we don't hear about
but it's out there and it's very local.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, thank you, Chief.
results in Maui County, a significant amount of
MR. YABUTA: And you know, if you look at our
the meth-related deaths also had marijuana in their system and again, these are the numbers that
you don't hear about.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: But it's out there and it's right here.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Thank you, Chief. And one follow-up, please.
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's in regards, this would probably be for Mr. Baz, in regards to the
Others. There's two grant awards that say "Other" and maybe perhaps at the time of
printing. . . it's under the Edward Byrne Memorial and Violence Against Women Act, they're
small, they're $1,000 but it's saying that unknown at this time what the money will go towards.
So I'm just curious if now after print there is, there is a description? And if not, we can count on
this money to come our way for some type of use?
MR. YABUTA: You know, and because we submitted this months ago -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: --we recently received information in which.. .okay, the VAWA grant, yeah. We did
receive approval of the VAWA grant, the Violence Against Women Act so hence the reason why
you have a budget of that for $60,000. Did I answer your question there?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But b., item b, of that says "Other" and it's just $1,000 but it just
says "unknown at this time".
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. And Mr. Takahashi puts that down in case we do receive more money which
has happened. We experienced, it's a common experience.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: In this way, since we have it, we anticipate something like that to happen, we don't
have to come in front of Council and ask for a Budget Amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And it's normally around the $1,000 range -MR YABUTA: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --usually, it can...
MR. YABUTA: It could be any amount. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Let's shoot for more.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. We always do. It's a great grant and we use it effectively. And I believe this is
a one grant that really makes a difference.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes. Thank you.
MR. YABUTA: All of them make a difference, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's right, that's right. Thank you, Department and thank you,
Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions on this subject? If not, we'll move on to Uniformed Patrol
Services Program.
MR. YABUTA: Again, I just wanted to comment on the expansion positions that we're asking for our
KiheilSouth Maui station. Again, we have a $38 million station and we want to make sure that it
is staffed by a police officer at all times and also not only the security of the building but also the
security of the in-custody prisoners that we'll be accommodating. That is all the expansion
positions that we're asking for in Uniformed Services Bureau. As far as the Equipment.. .the
Operations is relatively flat. As far as the Equipment again, we are asking for 15 patrol vehicles
at $45,000 each. This is the normal.. .well, this is the rotation process. Actually, we could use
more but we will manage with the 15 patrol vehicles and the two patrol SUV vehicles. These are
for our rural districts. I believe for Lanai and one for Molokai or Hana or a combination thereof,
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because in the rural districts you need the 4-wheel drive. We're asking for one prisoner transport
van for 50,000. This will take care of both Lahaina Police Station and the KiheilSouth Maui
Police Station. We have multiple prisoners and rather than transporting them individually in a
patrol vehicle, we can transport multiple prisoners in a van. Fifteen TASERs with warranty at
$1,400 each. This is to ensure that every officer has the latest TASER. Seven.. .oh, that's pretty
much it for Equipment for Uniformed Services Bureau. And I'm up for any questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, we'll start with Mr. Couch and.. .gotta throw you off a little bit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. This is going to be a very off-the-wall question, not that I ever
ask off-the-wall questions. You know, we've been in other departments we've been having
issues and I notice you have here a position titled Dog Warden, that's for Lanai, right?
MR. YABUTA: That is correct. We have a ... and Molokai. We have a full-time Dog Warden in
Molokai and a part-time Dog Warden in Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's the one and a half. How.. .are they pretty effective over there?
MR. YABUTA: Yes. It's a responsibility that I'm willing to give to another department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's, that's the basis of my questions. In a lot of municipalities
they have animal control underneath the police department and no.. .seeing the issues that we are
having where animal control is now, I know that's another burden on your Department but I
mean, it seems that their responsibilities are more law enforcement than not law enforcement. If
the requisite funds came along with it, would you be...
MR. YABUTA: I would be reluctant, very reluctant but then again, I'm a civil servant so we would
have to discuss the matter, but I don't see the nexus between law enforcement and animal
control. I really don't.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They have quite a bit of citation capabilities and get into dangerous
situations. Not so much here but as you, you know, as we're preparing for the same things that's
going on with all these.. .the robot and the vehicle preparing for the real world, I guess, that's
another one. I just, I see it elsewhere and it appears to be more effective that way. And again,
it's not, I know it's not your issue, we have to struggle with that issue with where it is now and
where it best fits. But you gave your response as to you'd be reluctant so that's understandable
but it may be what's best for the County. I don't know. It's something that requires further
study. But I just wanted to get your -MR. YABUTA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --initial reaction so I did.
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MR. YABUTA: You have it. And you can never comingle police work with that type of activity. I
think we can agree to that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: That this would have to be a separate labor component.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes. Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, it's an interesting point because as the Humane Society made the determination
that they needed to reduce the number of citations for leash law violations, because it was
affecting their ability to get donations -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Exactly.
CHAIR WHITE: --the burden fell on the police where their leash law responses I think increased by
about 70 or 80 percent. I can't remember the number off the top of my head.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And Mr. Chair, wouldn't you rather have an animal control officer
doing that as opposed to yet another duty that a patrol officer has, I guess. That's why, that's
why getting it out of that entity -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --is a huge concern.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. The work should be on an animal control officer not a beat officer.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
CHAIR WHITE: There's lots of other -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: --responsibilities.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: So I ... if the Chief s response was based on his feeling that you were combining the
duties...
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: No.
CHAIR WHITE: Chief, I'll let you respond. I assume you understood that Mr. Couch's comment was
to have a, have animal control officers, not combining the responsibilities of the police and
animal control officers.
MR. YABUTA: I don't want to give you any encouragement.
CHAIR WHITE: I didn't hear any in your voice.
MR. YABUTA: And I give my officers credit because you know, we get calls for leash law violations
all the time.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
MR. YABUTA: And you know, there's not enough animal control officers to begin with, and to have
an effective animal control program wherever, whoever's umbrella it's under, it's going to take a
lot of organization. And so the separation that we have now, you're already getting the
cooperation of the police.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: You know, and I give credit to my officers. I remember taking leash law violations
cases and having to find the owner of the dog and lecturing, and warning, and reprimanding, and
submitting the citations. It's all part of our police duty so you don't have our officers saying hey,
it's not my kuleana. That's for sure.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that's certainly not the case.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. It's not the Department that's saying it's not our kuleana.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Where were we?
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Chairman?
CHAIR WHITE: Starting there so going down to...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I think Mr. Hokama has ... (inaudible)...

-71-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 16, 2013

CHAIR WHITE: Oh, we can go the other direction. Mr. Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's fine.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. One of the things that I will ask for you to consider more from
an operational practice, Chief, is I must say lately we've had very good commanders at the Lanai
District, including your current commander that you've assigned. We've come to a point where
you know, from previous, Tivo, and forgive me for calling him that way by not his appropriate
title, but they started something good which was work a community relations program whereby
the community has gotten comfortable with the officers, the commander and I think that helps
provide good two-way communication about activity within the community and on the island.
And I noticed that I think currently it's one year assignments, Chief, if I'm not mistaken. Is that
correct on my part?
MR. YABUTA: One year minimum.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: One year minimum. Yeah. I'm hoping that the experience of your
commanders or those that are assigned can be asked to look at longer assignments and I say this
because again, you know, the Department has moved forward. The past commanders have really
moved their community relations forward and, you know, the community's getting, I would say
a good, a good sense of the Department and the personnel and we reach that point and the next
thing is we got the new officer. And while that's not bad, I think maybe giving them a little
longer tenure will have more Departmental benefit and community benefits especially in certain
activities that we rely on some voluntary information. So with that, you know, I just bring it up
because there's, you know, components of our community that said, gosh, we just got this
brand-new commander, we've got a relationship; he comes to so and so meetings, tells us what's
going on, how we can help whether it be with a community watch or other considerations, and
then they're gone. And then we start all over with meeting a new commander, then we gotta get
this to this initial who are you, where you from, you know, you understand Lanai, the whole bit,
and then we move forward and then we're comfortable and then gone. So I just bring it up for
something for you to consider because, as I've said, past commanders have worked hard to
improve the situation on the island, and I want to commend you and them for what you've
gained through this type of assignments of your personnel. And I just ask for your consideration
that, that's something the community has asked, Chief, and when the community asks, I find that
beneficial because they're having positive impact from the Department. And again, I just say,
you know, it's a request for your consideration.
MR. YABUTA: And well taken and idealistically it would benefit everybody if every officer, every
sergeant, and every commander from Lanai was from Lanai or, and/or lived on Lanai and wanted
to live on Lanai for the remainder of their career and Molokai and Hana as well. And that's why
we encourage the young adults to think about police work as a career and we've found some
success in some of the rural districts, not as much as in Lanai. We want the best commander and
we live by a Collective Bargaining agreement which has limited restraints on the working
conditions, and what you're asking for is a change in a working condition. Can we prolong the
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tenure of a commander in a rural district? I can tell you this, if I would've allowed a certain
commander on Lanai, to be on Lanai, we wouldn't have this discussion right now, because that
particular commander would probably still be working rather than retiring. I didn't feel he was a
good fit.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: And I had to make the decision to do what's best for Lanai and this Department. So
that particular command, for example, could have still existed but it wouldn't have been the best
thing.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: The best thing would be to have a good commander who fitted better in that
community -VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: --even though that commander's tenure would be probably around one year.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
MR. YABUTA: So we, both of us agree idealistically I would want the same thing that you would
want. I would think we would have problems with the Collective Bargaining agreement.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Okay. And again, Chief, you know, understand that, you know, I
trust your professional judgment and that's what you are, you're professionals and we have to
rely on your professional judgment of what is best for the district and the Department overall so I
don't question that, you know. Again, I just found it very encouraging that the community, from
the community side they've gotten this sense of the Department is an asset to the community and
we need to support the Department. And it's been a long way from don't talk to them, we don't
know who they are, they're strangers, they're here, they gone. And it's changed over time and
that's why I share this with you, because I see something good occurring within the community
in relations to the Department. And again, so it's just a request. But I want to quickly move to
my second and final question 'cause I know the others have theirs. I don't have a problem and I
notice you don't ask us for unmarked vehicles for this division. I understand for CID and your
Vice components, you know, watching how we got some really bad drivers in our County, I
don't have a problem supporting unmarked vehicles for this division either to, not sneak up on a
bad driver but bad drivers are easy to spot. I mean, you just look at Wailuku El in the mornings.
They know it's a school district but there's bad parent drivers out there.
MR. YABUTA: Right. Well, thank you for that and we'll re-examine that, but as of now our traffic
element, our Traffic Division, Section, excuse me, element utilizes unmarked enforcement
vehicles. They're not the same unmarked vehicles as say Investigative Services Bureau uses.
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These are emergency vehicles, emergency response vehicles and they are effective. You are
absolutely right. At this point in our budget we didn't think a replacement was necessary.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: The Crown Victoria's are still managing well but thank you. Thank you for that and
you're right, you're absolutely right. They are effective.
VICE-CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR WHITE: With that Members, we're going to take a ten minute break. So please be back here at
3:20. We're in recess. . . .(gavel)...
RECESS:

3:10 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:26 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... Members, the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to order
so we can continue the review of the Police Department's 2014 Budget. And we were in the
process of reviewing the Uniformed Services Division, I believe.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I think we were completed with the Uniformed Services. We should be onto the
Technical and Support Services Program, Page 537.
MR. YABUTA: Just if we can hold on for one quick second. We're trying to collect ourselves and
locate our position here.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Are we done...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: We going into the... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Were we done with Uniformed Services?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're in the... (inaudible)...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: ... (Inaudible).., not completed.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where are we at? We weren't done with Uniformed Services.
CHAIR WHITE: I don't think we're done with Uniformed Services.
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: 'Cause you started with Riki going this way.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Grants.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You were on the Grants section.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We're not even on Grants... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Oh.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We're still...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, I'm sorry, yeah, Uniformed. . .yeah, I'm sorry, Uniformed.
Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uniformed Service. We're not done.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Page 531.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: Five-twenty-nine.
CHAIR WHITE: The Administration is once again trying to lead us astray.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: He's trying to skip us.
CHAIR WHITE: He's trying to get... (inaudible)
MR. BAZ: Just trying to speed it up a little bit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Baz. I agree with you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. No, we're not done.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino then.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no. Was his turn. You're coming this way.
CHAIR WHITE: Because you're not ready. Mr. Guzman.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: No, was his turn.
CHAIR WHITE: No. I went that way. I'm mixing you guys all up. I was going to go that way and
then start over here.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He started with me, went to him.
CHAIR WHITE: You know...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let' continue, please.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman, please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Before this gets totally out of order.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you. On Page 531, I know Mr. Hokarna was talking
about the marked patrol cars at, it looks as though it's $688,000 on that. In terms of the
replacement cycle is it... are these, are these replacing old vehicles or are they just adding to the
fleet?
MR. YABUTA: They're replacement vehicles.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. And so, you guys have a cycle policy or something like that?
MR. YABUTA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And how does that work?

MR. YABUTA: If you stand by I can give, show you a copy of the policy.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. I can just get that later on.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. Roughly it's 100,000 miles, four years and/or 100,000 miles.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Do you guys ever.., did you at some point do what Oahu does in
terms of having their officers use their personal vehicles with the attached sirens on it?
MR. YABUTA: If you're talking about a subsidized vehicle program -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
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MR. YABUTA: --where officers are given an allowance, a monthly allowance -COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
MR. YABUTA: --and they purchase their own vehicles and they're given a gas allotment and they
install a dome, a single dome...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right. The single dome with the attachment on the roof. Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. The Maui Police Department doesn't practice that for the sworn personnel.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I wonder if that.. . well, is it because of economics or is it just a
standard that you...
MR. YABUTA: Well, economics comes into play. It's costly.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It's more, it's more costly that way?
MR. YABUTA: Absolutely. It's going to cost the County a lot more. The County at one time had a
subsidized vehicle program back in the 1970s I believe when the Mayor was, I believe it was
Mayor Elmer Carvalho did away with the program from what I understand according to the
people before me. Since then we have not readopted the program. It's practiced by the
Honolulu Police Department which is probably about 85 percent of the sworn officers in the
State of Hawaii. It's also practiced by the Hawaii County Police Department as well. Each
officer receives about six and a half, $650 per month and with that they are obligated to purchase
a spec vehicle that is equipped with a car radio and an emergency blue light.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, it'd be interesting to compare the numbers in terms of like
buying new vehicles versus that, but I'll move that to another section probably after the hearing.
I have one more question on the.. .there's for the mobile video cameras it looks like it's 60,000
that you have put in the budget. Are those going to be put in the new vehicles that you're
replacing, and how many of these. . . how many cameras do we have on in the fleet right now that
are in the vehicles?
MR. YABUTA: We. . .okay. And this is a good time to correct myself. Previously this morning I said
that we have two live cameras working as working components in our Department. That's
correct. We have on order from our current budget, our Fiscal Year 2013, four cameras. These
are. . . the two are currently being used by our DUI Task Force officers and they are installed in
their assigned vehicles. The four that we are eventually gonna get in our current budget will also
be installed on our DUI Task Force officers. The six that we're asking for now will be assessed
for the needs of the Traffic Section. They make the most traffic stops. The DUI Task... OUI
Task Force makes the most arrests so we want to make sure all the entire OUI Task Force and
their vehicles are equipped with these particular cameras. If there's anything that we can
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supplant to the patrol element then we will, because sooner or later every patrol vehicle will have
a video camera.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Well, just a quick comment. I actually am a strong advocate for the
cameras in the vehicles. I believe it's much easier for our prosecutors to convict and if there's
any liability issues like civil liability issues that the defendant brings up, it's all on camera. So I
am a very strong advocate for putting 'em in all patrol vehicles at some point.
MR. YABUTA: Sure. And we're in our infancy stage at this. We looked at different vendors and
we've noticed that the price has come down. In the very near future it may be even next year's
budget you may see this item incorporated in the total vehicle package something to consider.
COLJNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Ijust was wondering like the 14 marked patrol vehicles if there... you
could get a package deal with the dealer or the vendor -MR. YABUTA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --for the patrol vehicles to add in the on-camera for the vehicles itself
installed in the vehicles. Is there some kind of package deal we could get?
MR. YABUTA: We examined that. At this point in time the answer is no. What's really remarkable
and it's kind of like TVs nowadays, we noticed that the prices are getting lower and lower. So
we're being conservative. The market's getting better too, technology's getting better and the
equipment at this time appears to be getting lower in cost. So but you're right, one day it'll be
included in the entire vehicle package.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chief.
CHAIR WHITE: Mister...
MR. YABUTA: You know what's also being, you know, I know everybody's limited for time but you
know, there's departments, San Rialto Police Department, I was just reading the article
day, they equip their officers with cameras on their protective eye pieces, and it reduced use of
force complaints by over 50 percent so you know, the future is that our day of work will be fully
recorded.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Cameras change all kinds of perceptions. They solve so many problems not
just for police work but in hotels, lots of things that the guests complain about haven't been done
by employees, they did themselves. So Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Wanted to follow up on what Mr. Hokama said
regarding having community officers stay more than a year or. . .and I know what you're talking
about, you know, his loss with Captain Faaumu is Kihei's gain and we really like the work that
he's doing over there, very good addition to the Kihei station. But again, it's one of those things
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where if he sets up a program and then leaves and then somebody else comes in and doesn't
quite do it, so if there's some sort of common ground you can get, that would be, that would be
helpful for the community because they.. .that's the people they know. But further down, we
had, we in Kihei had Brad for a long time, Officer Hickle and he's now retired. And it's my
understanding that with the new bike patrol and a new community officer, it's kind of a step up
and hopefully you're going to be doing that a) in more communities and b)keeping that program
going as long as it appears to be working and so far it appears to be working well certainly in
Kihei. What's your thoughts on having the community officers that are going to be there for
more than.. .1 know not the captains but the officers for like I said, Officer fickle was there for
years and years, and the more we have somebody there for a long time the better the community
feels.
MR. YABUTA: Well, you mention Officer Hickle and that's a rare, rare individual and he was a terrific
officer and we sure miss him, dedicated to the community. By and large the community policing
officers that we have now are pretty stable and we don't see a turnover rate. And what we found
out is when we reintroduced the community policing program, the success isn't based on the
program, the success is based on the character of the officers that you pick.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. YABUTA: And we have terrific community policing officers. Officer Casio, Kahookele,
and so on, and so on, and you know, McCutcheon and unbelievable community policing officers,
and forgive me for missing some that I can't remember off the top of the head, hopefully they're
not watching. You know, at the same token I am looking into a rotation policy where officers in
a specialized assignment such as community policing, Vice, community relations, traffic will
eventually have to end their tour of duty for that particular assignment and rotate back into
patrol, because I feel officers in patrol deserve a chance to assume a specialized assignment if
they deserve to do so. And it's good for the Department. That's what I'm moving towards but
the specialized assignment we're looking at has a lifespan of a probably five years, so it's a long
period of time in my opinion and it's also good for the officers to go back to patrol where they
can eventually reapply for another specialized assignment. But you're right, the community
policing officers is a vital program. The ones that we have now are pretty stable again and we
don't see them leaving their particular position unless they get promoted -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. YABUTA: --so forth.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Well, five years is a pretty good amount of time even though
like I said, Officer Hickle was there a lot longer than that.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. You know, and. . . but, you know, officers deserve a chance, you know.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure. One other question. I think we ask you this about every other
year. Any thoughts of going back to traffic enforcement with motorcycles?
MR. YABUTA: No thoughts at all. I believe it's effective, believe me, it's effective and Honolulu
Police Department has a very effective workforce. The offset is the liability, the danger. I've
been to two funerals in Honolulu Police Department in my career within the last six years, I
believe. At this point in time, I don't see the benefit, that the benefits outweigh the risk, and you
know, the argument is well, they're good in parades, they look good in, you know, so on and so
on well, you know, that's not a good sell to me. They have to be for traffic enforcement. I
believe our weather, you know, has a lot of rain and our.. .which isn't conducive to motorcycle
patrolling speed enforcement. So I, at this point in time, you just can't sell it to me.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think we went the wrong way, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Huh? Well, you know, he's going all over the place so I just
figure I just going call out. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Don't worry about who's going which way
and all that other stuff.
CHAIR WHITE: I can see that you guys can't handle alternating turns.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No problem.
CHAIR WHITE: So I better just stick with starting at one end.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'm okay. I'm okay, Chair. Okay. I wanted to look, you know, at
your Key Activities, Goals and Measurements on Page 531.
MR. YABUTA: Five-three -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five-three-one. Yeah.
MR. YABUTA: Five-three-one. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think, you know, what stands out in my mind is again, DUIs and
other issues in that sobriety check points. I know you guys do it. My question to you is and we
still have increasing number of fatalities on our highways, how effective is this? So that I and
the public can understand the affectability [sic] of these sobriety checkpoints throughout the
County.
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MR. YABUTA: Well, I believe they're effective, that's why we do them. And the reason why we do
this is for a couple of reasons. One is public awareness that we're out there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: And we try to conduct these roadblocks at areas where we feel that there's a problem.
Effectiveness has also shown that we've arrested drunk drivers or drivers under the influence at
these particular check points so that in itself shows me that it's effective and worth doing. It
keeps the drivers on their toes, absolutely, especially during the holiday season, graduation
season, Halloween festivities -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORJNO: Uh-huh.
MR. YABUTA: --that, you know, we're going to be randomly selecting drivers on our highways to do
our job to keep our roads safe. I believe it's worth doing. I've worked them in my career. It's
good for the public as well.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, and I agree with you. And I'm glad you had a chance to let
the public hear what you had to say, because when you look at the numbers, you had 14,954 or
15,000 in 2012 and you're projecting 19,000 in '13, 19,000 in '14 which is a sad state for our
society to say with all the education that's out there, all the ads, all...! mean every time you turn
the corner, watching TV or whatever, you constantly reminded don't drink and drive. Get a DD,
get a designated driver, all this stuff but yet the numbers are going the opposite way. Our fatality
rate continues to increase due to drugs and alcohol, you know, it's a fact. And so it's saddening
but the public has to know that these are so important because without 'em more people would
die, more people would be injured, and more drunk drivers would be on our roads. Like
speeders, I don't know which is worse. I'll be honest I don't which is worse. The idiot that
takes over on the double line by Olowalu that I've had many occasions and I'm like, I want to
call a policeman but by the time I, the thing takes over so quickly I can't even get the license
number. That's how stupid these people are. And why? By the time I reach Wailuku I see them
like three cars ahead of me. That's.. .but I'm just being honest. Sorry. Sometimes honesty
brings out the right words in my mouth, sorry. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Or a few too many words.. .no. No, I only suggest that because we do have -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. ...(Inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: --we want, we have Housing waiting outside patiently so if we can, Members, if we
can focus on the questions as and limit the extemporaneous comments I would appreciate it. So
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And focusing on West Maui, Chief, I had a discussion
with Captain Mollie and she's been really awesome, seems to be really liking her new position.
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I'm happy to have her. It was in regards to school crossing and the whole situation down at
Kamehameha III and our free three hour parking lot and the congestion and the unsafe conditions
for the kids who are being let out to, you know, cross the road, this and that. So I'm looking at
the School Crossing Guard funding here and EIP, as I understand Mister.. .no, that's...
CHAIR WHITE: What page of the details are you on, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I'm.. . well, I'm just looking at the Uniformed Patrol Service
Program, Page 528 in the program. And as I understand Mister—what is that guy that's all
the. . .Hudson? No.—
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Hodgens.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Hodgens. Mr. Hodgens, I believe will now be taken off that
position to move up towards the school because of the new bypass, the second phase and to help
assist with the safety of children crossing up there. So just wondering how we're going to
address that. And then my second subject matter with her was in regards to restoring the bike
patrol program which I see is going to be done in South Maui. I would love to have it be, you
know, re-entered over in West Maui due to the huge congestion in the harbor area and all that
stuff that go on. So I'm not sure if there's any room in the Department to look at these things. I
would be more than happy to push it on my behalf during my budget proposals to help initiate
and make something like that happen, but I just want to ask your initial comments on that if you
have any.
MR. YABUTA: Where do you want to begin?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well, first the, you know, the... is Mr. Hodgens going to be shifted
up towards the school due to the opening of the new bypass and what have you? And then if
there's a way to restore the bike patrol program?
MR. YABUTA: Off-hand I don't know. And to answer that question I will speak to Captain Klingman
unless Assistant Chief Victor Ramos might have some information on that. Council Chair, is it
okay if...
CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: So Ms. Cochran to clarify are you suggesting that you may need additional Crossing
Guards?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: At least one I'm thinking if Mr. Hodgens is going to be removed.
CHAIR WHITE: Please proceed. Identify yourself for the record, please.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Mr. Ramos, Officer Ramos.
MR. RAMOS: Victor Ramos, Maui Police. Good afternoon, Mr. Chair, Council members. Timothy
Hodgens' position was a result of an off-duty request by the construction company that needed
extra traffic control there so it's not an official position with the Police Department.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Can you talk into the mic, Victor? Thank you.
MR. RAMOS: Okay. Do I need to repeat that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
MR. RAMOS: So that, it was not a Crossing Guard position to begin with. It was an off-duty position.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. A follow ... I mean, what I'm getting at is that we're
insufficiently manned, you know, where it's needed basically, so I've been getting complaints
and I've been getting children practically hit by cars in that area. So I'm trying to create, you
know, for their safety if Mr. Hodgens... so you're saying that he wasn't neglecting his duties and
responsibilities down in town, he was pulled off-duty up there?
MR. RAMOS: He was working on off-duty, right, above and beyond his normal duties.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause what I was told that with the second phase he would be
there primarily, I don't know, full-time or something, that's why I mean, I don't know what the
schedule is.
MR. RAMOS: His primary duty is working Front Street -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: --parking, parking enforcement. So anything outside of that he's working under a
different capacity. But we can look at -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay.
MR. RAMOS: --but we can look at the issue, look at the safety issue as we always do, and we'll have
our Traffic section do a study there to see if there's a need for a Crossing Guard.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah. Real quickly, it's not so much the Crossing Guard issue, it's
just the whole congestion and people in and out of that parking lot, dropping and we're trying to
put more loading/unloading zones and things of that nature to help alleviate the people, you
know, taking up... anyways, we'll talk more detail. And then the next, I don't know if
Mr. Ramos has the answers to the bike patrol program. If... (inaudible)...
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MR. RAMOS: We are, yes, we are looking already at starting that, following the example that Kihei
has. And actually the bike program did start in Lahaina many years ago -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right
MR. RAMOS: --and so we do want to revive that. We've seen the success in the past in Lahaina. We
see the success now currently in Kihei so we want to duplicate that. So that's in the works. But
it's not going to be a full-time position. It's going to be like similar to Kihei. We have officers
working on special assignment to address problems in the vicinity, let's say the Banyan Tree, if
there's a spike in crime there, a spike in vagrants or so forth, they can address those issues.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. And that's going to be needed further funding
or you're just going to use current patrol officers to fill that, those duties.
MR. RAMOS: We're still looking into that right now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. RAMOS: We have some bikes from the previous experience, the previous unit so we'll look into
that then.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. Thank you. Thank you for looking into it and we'll
discuss more. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, we need...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh.
CHAIR WHITE: You can have a quick one, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: I can wait.
CHAIR WHITE: Is the question for Mr. Ramos?
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Not for... (inaudible)...
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you very much.
MR. RAMOS: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: A quick one or as Mr. Pontanilla used to say a "fast one".
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COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Fast one. Thank you. One fast one. On Molokai I think you have
about 24 to 25 patrol, uniformed patrol people.
MR. YABUTA: Can I refer that to Assistant Victor Ramos again? How many.. .what's their count?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I counted about 24.
MR. YABUTA: Twenty-four.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: Yeah. Twenty-four or 25.
MR. YABUTA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So off the top of my head, I think you have about four residents that
actually are police officers there, McCutcheon, Juario, Akina -MR. YABUTA: Kincaid.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --and Winfrey, yeah, Jamie in the schools.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So, you know, you have assignment changes, is that because you
have turnovers or people come to Molokai to serve maybe a year or more and then they go back.
Can you explain that for me, assignment, when you have assignment changes like the salaries go
up and down.
MR. YABUTA: Well, I'm going to try my best. First of all, the positions on Molokai, in our rural
districts unlike Wailuku Patrol Division, or Kihei Division, or Lahaina Patrol Division, we fill
every position, you know, because of the isolation and the remoteness. And so we make sure
that all of the positions for example, on Molokai are staffed. Now the permanent residents that
you just mentioned are less than there are amount of positions available. So we have to bring in
officers who don't necessarily want to be there to assume duties there until they're properly
relieved and it's a year tour of duty for police officers. And the fair way to do that is to go by
seniority. So an officer who gets out of recruit school, completes their Field Training Officer
Program, is then promoted to Police Officer II. And then they have to experience a sufficient
amount of road time. At that point in time, when there's an opportunity or there's a vacancy for
Molokai, Assistant Chief Victor Ramos will look at his roster and the least senior officer who
has complied with the Field Training Program, has been promoted to Police Officer II and has
completed their sufficient amount of road time, the least senior officer will be assigned to
Molokai. So that's the fairest way of doing. There's no arbitrary picking. It's not because this
officer had more discipline than this officer or this officer had more sick leave or whatever else.
It's fair. It's by seniority and so that's the practice that we have agreed to with the Collective
Bargaining unit, SHOPO and we have been practicing for as long as I can remember. And again,
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I want to reemphasize it's ideal if we have a fully staffed Molokai District with Molokai
residents absolutely. And but we have a great bunch of Molokai officers, you know that and we
just gotta convince, and we.. .you know, that's one of things that we're going to be doing.
We've got a new Public Information Officer, a new Community Relations Lieutenant and we're
going to be really pushing recruitment and we have to get, encourage people from Molokai,
Lanai and Hana, the young adults there to consider law enforcement as a career. And this way
we don't have to pick the least senior officer, you know, for the majority of positions. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Can I have another fast one? No? Okay. That's okay.
CHAIR WHITE: No, that one wasn't fast enough. Just...
MR. YABUTA: My answer took too long. But I'll be.. .you know I'm always available for questions
outside of this.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. You always have been. Thank you, Chief. Okay, with that, Members, we're
going to move onto the. . .1 don't think we need to go through. . .well, rather than having the Chief
go through it, I'll just open up for questions on the Grant Review Fund. Any questions on that
fund? Seeing none, we'll move onto the Technical and Support Services Program. Chief, will
you please give us a brief outline.
MR. YABUTA: First, Technical Support Services Program, we are looking for a reorg in the Records
and Document section that we submitted but no expansion positions at this time. We're
relatively.. .well, there if you notice there is a spike in the Operations total from 2.5 to 3 million
and we diagnosed that as result of the computer transition where we moved our information and
technology environment to MIS, the County MIS system. So the increase of about a half
a million dollars, $503,000 are for computers and 300 and, $218,000 for computers that we're
going to need, excuse me, computer services, copiers, printers, maintenance, service contracts.
Also for air cards for our cellular data services for our patrol vehicles and that's $118,000. And
there's $313,000 out of that difference, that increase, for the painting for of the Wailuku Police
Station. As far as Equipment, there are three patrol vehicles located in the Technical Support
Services Program but actually they're earmarked for patrol, Uniformed Services Bureau. Other
than that, we are trying to purchase 15 new TASERs to continue our trend of supplying every
sworn officer with a new TASER, up-to-date TASER. And with that I'm open for discussion or
questions.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. We'll start with Mr. Victorino since it's easier to go from one side to the
other.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Thank you, Chair. Actually, you know, I really don't have a lot of
questions in this area. I think it's pretty self-explanatory and I thank you for all the hard work.
This Technical Service department, you know, guys, I know, the Wailuku Station does need a
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painting. That much I'll say; it's pretty bad. So I have no questions really on this area. Thank
you, Chair.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. And again, I want to thank you and Support Services Bureau has the bulk of our
civilian employees and they so very often get unnoticed. We just had National
Telecommunications Day yesterday where we appreciated the efforts of our dispatchers, our
police dispatchers, so hats off to all our civilian personnel at the Maui Police Department.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. Chief, I'm looking at Page 541. It looks as
though you guys want 11,000 to create a full-time Service Station Attendant position from the
current half-time position. Why is this full-time position necessary, number 1, and number 2,
what are the job duties of this position?
MR. YABUTA: And it wasn't your doing but Council, two or three years ago I believe, two years ago
removed a vacant position, Service Station Attendant position. So we're just trying to rebuild
our efforts in the motor pool workforce by converting our half-time position into a full-time
position to make up for that removed full-time position. And what do they do? Well, basically,
what they do is the vehicles that aren't being used or that are coming offline after an end of tour
duty, they're immediately making sure that they're gassed full, you know, their gas tanks are
filled, that their windshields are clean, that the vehicles are clean, that their tires are properly
inflated and they're ready for police duty. Therefore they're ready to be reactivated back into
patrol as soon as possible. So the service of our patrol vehicles gives our patrol officers less
time, down time where they would have to do it themselves before they can assume their patrol
duties on the road. So, you know, our ideal effort is when our officers hit the road from the
squad room after their briefings, they can go into a vehicle that's ready to assume a tour of duty
rather than having to gas their own vehicles, having to check their tires, having to clean their
windshields, wash their cars. It's already done so they can spend more time on the road.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So it's my understanding that at one point you did have a full-time
person, personnel doing that position.
MR. YABUTA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then it became a part-time position and now you're trying to
make it back into a full-time position.
MR. YABUTA: Okay. I'm sorry. I stand to be corrected. We had two half-time positions beforehand.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. YABUTA: When we lost, when the person quit the half-time position, the County removed that
particular position so we're ... that position was still open.
-87-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 16, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So we're basically even then.
MR. YABUTA: So...
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Two part-times equal one full-time.
MR. YABUTA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. I got it.
MR. BAZ: Yeah. It was one of the positions that was vacant in Fiscal Year 2011 when the Council
deleted a significant amount of vacant positions.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Couch. No questions. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I'm good. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Thank you. Chief, I want to thank you for putting up with us all
day. Thank you. I have a question when, under Services, the expansion for IT connections,
when you say to various police facilities, are just a few or is it all the police facilities?
MR. YABUTA: All police facilities, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: On, throughout Maui County.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. We only have one Building Repairer II and that person in the past had to go to
Molokai, had to go to Lanai, Hana, and now the forensic facility, the upcoming Kihei Station and
so on and so on. So it's quite a burden for just one particular Building Repairer person so that's
why we need at least two more.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And that's for 118,000? I'm under Services.
MR. YABUTA: What page are you on?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I'm sorry, 541, under Operations. Services/Contracts.
MR. YABUTA: No. That's the IT connections.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: That's my understanding so -- 88 -
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MR. YABUTA: Yeah. That's the...
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --is that for all the police facilities or just certain areas?
MR. YABUTA: Oh no, no, no. Let me try to explain. Every patrol vehicle has a computer inside the
vehicle and transmitted, information is transmitted and received via an Internet service just like
your phone. We use AT&T as our cellular data service so that's the service that we have to pay
for, for every patrol vehicle. It's actually an AirCard that's equipped inside the vehicle, so just
like you pay for your cell phone bill monthly we have to pay for this service monthly, and so the
sum total of that particular connection is $118,000.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. But what I was wondering 'cause it says to various police
facilities I'm wondering if it's to all or at, you know.. .in particular.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. And that's correct. It's to all police facilities. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER CRJVELLO: Okay. Thank you.
MR. YABUTA: Yeah. And that's through the wonders of the Internet services that we can connect to
every facility and every vehicle.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chief.
MR. YABUTA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions? As we've done in the past, if you have additional
questions that you think of, please forward them to our Staff and they will get them to the
Department, and we'll request answers prior to us taking this up final determination. And I've
got a couple of additional questions but in the interest of time so that we can get to the Housing
Department, I will send mine by letter as well. Well, you know, if I'm going to hold you guys to
it, I gotta do the same. Actually there is one item I think I'd like to get cleared up on that it's a
little hard to put into a letter. When 911 gets a call on some sort of an emergency how is a
determination made with respect to putting a helicopter up in the air for certain, you know, when
you're dealing with dispatching your own personnel, you're dispatching ambulance personnel,
you're dispatching, I assume you dispatch helicopters, but is it correct for us to assume that 911
is in a position to dispatch all assets?
MR. YABUTA: No. The calls that are received for 911 depending on the level of seriousness,
something that would require a helicopter service would be the decision of the commander. And
if you're talking about Air One, it's really the authorization comes from the Fire Department. So
if something came in where we, the dispatcher gets information that would require something
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like a helicopter response, the call and the report would be forwarded to the commander, the
watch commander on duty who will assess the situation and feels that the remedy would be the
necessity of a helicopter service then they would work with the Fire Department for that
particular arrangement.
CHAIR WHITE: So when you're initiating a call for the Fire Department to respond to a fire, is that
determination made by the Department or by your dispatcher or a commander?
MR. YABUTA: By that, in that particular instance, a fire, it would be by the dispatcher.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay. Thank you. With that, Members, we will give our thanks to the Police
Department and thank you all for being patient with us today.
MR. BAZ: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MR. BAZ: They have a County-wide police facilities C1P 300,000 and 5,000 for Kaunakakai Police
Station in there. Did you want to discuss CIP at this point or... is there any questions?
CHAIR WHITE: I think we can deal with that later on when as we get further into CIP. I think, unless
anybody has a burning question on that? Okay. Unless there's something unusual in that
amount... (inaudible)...
MR. YABUTA: I just want to emphasize they're all important. The Molokai Police Station is
something that is way long overdue and please take that into consideration. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Regarding.. . may I?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER CRWELLO: Okay. Thank you, Chief. In regards to your $5,000 for the
Kaunakakai Police Station, the Fire Department had shown us a setup or in preparation for the
move of your dispatchers, is that permanent or is that temporary?
MR. YABUTA: No. It's not permanent but it's something that we had an opportunity to do right now.
There was space available in the Fire Department, the Molokai Fire Station. Chief Murray and
his Department agreed to allow a portion of that particular fire station to be a dispatching facility.
We were able to secure funds from Civil Defense and some other funding, County funding. It's
temporary. When we eventually and hopefully build our new Molokai Police Station, the
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dispatchers will be relocated to the police station and the Fire Department's dispatching center
will be a secondary. That's our vision.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So this $5,000 is just a, to initial the project?
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I can answer that. Madam Crivello, as discussion over the last year or so has
occurred over land purchases, one of the concerns of the Council has been the showing of our
hand, showing of our cards when it comes to the amount of money that we're setting aside for
purchases. The $5,000 that the Budget Office put in there was for the costs of an appraisal to be
done, and then once we have an official appraisal done then we'll be able to work on negotiating
with the landowner and coming back to the Council for a full appropriation and resolution to
purchase.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. What kind of timeframe are you looking at to actually
implement construction?
MR. YABUTA: The particular site that we're looking at is in the industrial area of Molokai. And
Public Works is already developing their facility there, County Public Works. The beauty is, is
that all the infrastructure is already built in. And so, you know, we can build immediately upon
approval and you know, we have. . .1 would say within the next two years once we get land
acquisition we can start construction. We're looking at something equivalent to the Lanai Police
Station and Lanai is a smaller island than us, size-wise and population base as of now. I know
the dynamics of Lanai is beyond our horizon, but Molokai is larger in population and we feel that
something equivalent to the Lanai, as the Lanai station will be ideal.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1VELLO: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: You're welcome. Mr. Couch and then any further questions after this one will be in
writing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: This is more of a question to you, Mr. Chair and Mr. Baz. If we're, if
we put that $5,000 in there then that implies that we're okay with a project going forward with
the Kaunakakai station, is that correct?
CHAIR WHITE: Well, it also brings up the question of, you know, that, we've looked at whether or not
we can put $1 in or $5 in for a project. The Charter clearly states that our responsibility and the
Budget Office's responsibility is to put an amount in there that reflects the actual cost. So I'm
not sure that we have the flexibility to put $5,000 in there. So we may need to...! think $5,000 is
an accurate assessment of an appraisal but an appraisal we don't need a CIP authorization for.
So anyway we'll work that out as we move through this process and maybe Mr. Baz can... I see
Mr. Ueoka reaching for his microphone.
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MR. UEOKA: Mr. Chair, to answer Mr. Couch's question, no, doing an appraisal will not bind the
Council to moving forward with this project. It will still be.. .the Council will still need to
authorize, I guess through Budget Amendment, the money to actually purchase the property and
through resolution the -CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. UEOKA: --I guess give the Administration the authorization to purchase the property.
CHAIR WHITE: I think the question is whether an appraisal amount belongs in a CIP or somewhere
else but anyway.
MR. UEOKA: It is related. I don't see how it would be a complete violation of. . . it is a portion of that
Capital Improvement Project or potential Capital Improvement Project.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. With that, we'll move on to Housing and Human Concerns. Thank you,
gentlemen, very much.
MR. YABUTA: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Appreciate your time and patience with us. We'll take a brief recess. Five minutes.
(gavel)...
RECESS:

4:14 pm.

RECONVENE:

4:20 p.m.

CHAIR WHITE: . . . gavel)... The meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order so that we can proceed with the review of the Housing and Human Concerns' Budget for
2014. And with that I'll turn it over to the Director to begin the process.
(

DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS
MS. RIDAO: Thank you, Chair. I have with me this afternoon my Deputy Director Jan Shishido, and I
have prepared some opening remarks for the Committee this afternoon. I also have with me four
of my division heads. Prior to coming here this afternoon I asked my division heads to share
something that might be of interest to the Council, something that they accomplished this fiscal
year and something that is a goal for next fiscal year. From our Aging and Disability Resource
Center, formerly known as our Office on Aging, we are proud to announce that the Maui County
ADRC was awarded a program agreement with the centers for Medicare and Medicaid services.
This means that the ADRC will be able to receive payment from Medicare/Medicaid on specific
services provided to our seniors. In addition, this fiscal year the ADRC implemented the
EnhanceFitness program. This is an evidence-based Federal registered program. The goal of
this program is to help our elders improve and maintain physical fitness. Healthy seniors will
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require fewer in-home services for a much shorter length of time. The community is responding
extremely positively to this program and we are already seeing great results. The Department
will be working to build EnhanceFitness personnel infrastructure so that we can meet the demand
for this program. In Fiscal Year '14 we plan to diversify even further and reach an agreement
with the Veterans Administration to provide services under the Veterans Direct Home and
Community-Based Services Programs. The ADRC is actively working with the Hawaii
Executive Office on Aging and the Federal Veterans Administration to negotiate payment for
these services. A sister division to the ADRC is the Senior Services Division, Kaunoa Senior
Center, and the West Maui Senior Center, as most of you know it. Kaunoa provides a wide
spectrum of programs and services for the well, active, and frail home-bound seniors of Maui
County to enable and support them to remain in their homes as they age and experience their
later years as the best years. Programs funded by the Older American Act of 1965 through the
ADRC includes assisted transportation, congregate meals and home delivered meal programs
serve adults 60 and older. Leisure, wellness, and retired and senior volunteer programs serve
adults 55 and older. Services provided include assisted transportation, congregate meals, home
delivered meals, leisure/wellness classes, activities, events, nutrition lectures, and exercise
sections, social and fellowship activities, retired and senior volunteer opportunities, and safety
checks on the well-being of home-bound citizens. In Fiscal Year 2014, Kaunoa's goals are to be
able to expand its services for the frail and elderly in rural areas beyond the current service areas.
Switching to the younger spectrum of our community, the Early Childhood Resource Center is
facing some very challenging times. We estimate that beginning with the 2014 school year, 500
Maui County children will not be age eligible under the new age requirements to enter
kindergarten. There are serious concerns if the current number of preschools in Maui County
will be able to fill this gap. Our Early Childhood staff of one advocates diligently at State-wide
meetings for the young children of Maui County, especially for those in the rural areas including
Lanai, Molokai, and Hana. In addition, we estimate approximately 50 children ages zero to three
will no longer be eligible for services under the proposed eligibility requirements for early
intervention or special needs programs. This entire issue is very technical and time consuming.
I know that our Early Childhood staff is dedicated to advocate for the children of Maui County
and will do a good job at keeping us informed of important developments in a timely manner.
The dedicated staff of the Immigrant Services Division serves anywhere from 9,000 to 12,000
people a year. The three main services provided are: citizenship applications, family
reunification through family-based petitions, and the employment authorization. Since the
passing of the California Bar exam by the division head, the Immigrant Services Division is also
able to assist with special and complicated cases, assisting petitioners who are victims of
domestic violence or other crimes. The Immigrant Services Division assisted over 100 young
people who are benefiting from deferred action for childhood arrivals. In addition, the division
can provide life-changing assistance with provisional waivers and request for humanitarian
reinstatement. In Fiscal 2013, the ISD funded the Lahaina Intermediate Tutoring Program
servicing, serving the English language learner students in grades six through eight. The
program has already been successful in dramatically improving test scores of the children who
participate. Looking ahead, the division is anticipating major changes in immigration laws if
comprehensive immigration reform passes at the Federal level. Immigration Services Division
staff will continue to educate themselves on the changes to the law so that they can provide the
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best, most up-to-date information and provide the most comprehensive assistance to the large
number of Maui County residents that they serve. Highlights from our Volunteer Center, the
Volunteer Center staffed by one person has been very successful in designing and activating the
new Volunteer Center website, handsonmaui.com which has generated over 5,000 visits over the
last 9 months and has matched hundreds of volunteers with service opportunities. A big
accomplishment for Maui County as the Vice President of the Hawaii Network of Volunteer
Leaders, our Volunteer Center coordinator was able to steer the State-wide volunteer conference
the changing landscape of volunteer leaders, advocates, innovators, and motivators to be on Maui
in October 2013. The Grants Management Division facilitates, provides technical assistance,
manages and monitors between 80 and 100 community partnership and line item grants. The
division conducts periodic site visits appropriate use of grant funding. In Fiscal Year 2013 the
division head assisted the Budget Director with the recommended changes to Council on
Chapter 3.36 of the Maui County Code, Maui County Grants Program. We anticipate that with
these changes the division will be assisting the Administration with the systematizing of the
grant, the County Grants Program in 2014. Last but not least, our Housing Division has been
busy focusing on creation of affordable housing opportunities for all residents of Maui County.
During 2013, the Housing Division has been successful in a number of areas including home
ownership. Partnering with Lokahi Pacific, they created six 3-bedroom, 2-bath homes in Kihei
for families at 80 percent and below of the Maui County median income. Partnering with Na
Hale of Maui's Neighborhood Revitalization Program, the land trust was able to purchase eight
homes for home ownership by Maui residents. By partnering with Habitat for Humanity Maui
we were able to provide ten completely reconstructed units at Harbor Lights for very low income
residents of Maui County. In addition, the First Time Homebuyers Down Payment Assistance
Program saw 12 families purchase new homes. Home ownership projects that are currently
under construction are the Habitat for Humanity Maui's Kahawai Condominium project
consisting of 16 units and the Molokai Self-help Project consisting of seven single family homes.
The Housing Division provided funding for the construction of the Imi Ikena apartment rental
project which is currently in construction. Anticipated occupancy of these units is October or
November of 2013. This project will consist of 27 rental units in Central Maui for families
earning from 50 percent to 100 percent of the Maui County median income. The architect for the
Kulamalu 68-rental unit project at Kulamalu has begun work on the architectural drawings for
the project. The Housing Division has earmarked $3 million of HUD funds, funding for the
construction phase of this project. We anticipate the start of construction for the last quarter of
2014. The County also provided funding to Hale Makana 0 Waiale to renovate all 200 rental
units to improve the quality of living at this affordable rental project. In the area of special needs
housing, the County has provided funding to two local non-profits organizations, Aloha House
and the ARC of Maui. Aloha House purchased a home to serve five individuals with clean and
sober living. The ARC of Maui purchased a home on Maui to assist five persons with
developmental disabilities. In addition, the ARC of Maui received a County and HUD funding,
received County and HUD funding to purchase land and construct a home on Molokai to serve
five developmentally disabled individuals. This home is currently being built in Maunaloa,
Molokai. I hope that this overview of the work that we do at the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns provided you with a snapshot of the dedication and hard work of the staff of
this Department. We are all called to serve and I am proud to say that the DHHC staff are
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servants beyond the call of duty. We appreciate the support of this Committee and look forward
to accomplishing even more in the upcoming year. Thank you. I'm ready to start.
CHAIR WHITE: Go for it. We thought you started already.
MS. RIDAO: So what page do you want to start on, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Let's start with the Department Summary on.. .we'll start on -MS. RIDAO: Two-seven-seven?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MS. RIDAO: Okay. Do you want me to go overall of these are do you want to ask questions -CHAIR WHITE: I think just-MS. RIDAO: --like you were doing...
CHAIR WHITE: --the new Members, for the new Members, it'd be helpful just to give 'em a brief
review of what all you guys do.
MS. RIDAO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: She just did.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: I thought she just did.
CHAIR WHITE: If you guys are ready to move on, that's fine.
MS. RIDAO: Well, besides what I just talked about we have the Administration Program which is, you
know, the Department Head and the administration staff. And then we also oversee the Animal
Management Program but I don't think we're going to be discussing that today.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: So if you look on Page 278, it'll give you a good overview of what our Department looks
like.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Let's start with 279.
MS. RIDAO: Okay. Two-seven-nine. Pretty much this department has submitted a flat budget. We
have not increased staff. We're not buying any major equipment or anything like that. We're
not asking for additional staff so the increases that you see here I think I'll kind of let the Budget
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Director explain that but it's kind of adding in the revenues. Yeah? The Grant Revenues that
were not added, we're not included in the past grants.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Actually what you're seeing here is the added cost of the things that are funded
by the Grant Revenues.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: Yes. Correct. As we get into the Department, different programs we can go through the
details of the changes.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Without, if you don't have any objection we'll move to.. .probably start with
the Administration Program on 283.
MS. RIDAO: Okay. Pretty much the Administration, the Administration Program of our Department
acts as the liaison between the Mayor's Office and our seven divisions. And we provide, like I
said, oversight to the Animal Management Program. We try to provide strong guidance to our
divisions and I think it has shown really.. .we've shown really good progress in what we're
trying to accomplish in our division, I mean, our Department. So we are constantly, Jan and I,
working with division heads on, you know, what they're doing in their division and what they
propose and how they propose to accomplish it. And so that's pretty much our role in acting as
administrators.
MR. BAZ: And Mr. Chair, just a note. The changes are related to the Director and Deputy's salary
based on a Salary Commission ruling and the discussed Private Secretary increase. The negative
$2,650 is travel related to the Culture and Arts Commission which is being proposed to move to
the Office of Economic Development.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Okay. Members, any questions on this section?
COUNCILMBMBER COUCH: Including goals?
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. We can. . . if you're. . .any questions on the fmancials and then we'll move to
goals.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No. We can go to goals.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Move to 284, the Goals and Objectives. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. When you're.. .Ms. Ridao, when you're
looking at your Goals and Objectives, Goal Number 2, Objective Number 2, facilitate and
strengthen effective relationships with grantees for quality program delivery. It says number of
technical assistance requests resolved. You didn't have. . .you didn't track that in Fiscal
Year 2012? Is that what the n/a is for?
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MS. RIDAO: Yes. You're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So in Fiscal Year 2013, you're saying that 12, you get about 12
technical requests a year?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. And...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: About.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. Technical requests are usually not very complicating. Usually the grantee will
amend their contract for some reason, not very, not very technical stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So you do have an idea of what the 2013 actual is going to be,
Mr. Baz? So far.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, yeah. For up to the end of the second quarter, December 31St for that measure
they have four year-to-date technical assistance requests resolved.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So how many have been actually submitted or is that... or are you
100 percent of 'em solved?
MR. BAZ: They have an update. Maybe the Director can...
MS. RIDAO: Okay. So for the third quarter of Fiscal Year '13 we've already done 13 technical
assistance, facilitated technical assistance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Out of 13 requests?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So you're 100 percent.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Every one that's come in...
MS. RJDAO: We ... yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Okay. I wasn't sure what the number was, how many are
resolved out of how many get submitted. So okay, that's good to know. Possibly a percentage
on there too, Mr. Baz, or something like that, because 12 resolved out of how many submitted
doesn't quite let us know a performance measure.
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MS. RIDAO: Yeah. The number that is estimated here or I guess projected is the number that we're
expecting to receive.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: So and usually, every request received is assisted, is provided technical assistance.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions on the Goals and Objectives? Okay. Seeing
none, let's move on to General Grant Revenue and Revolving Funds.
MS. RIDAO: Where are we? Oh, okay.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, in the Administration Program there's no items. The next is Housing Program.
You want to get into Housing?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. On Page 286.
MR. BAZ: Okay. And just a note, Mr. Chair, when there are department or program, excuse me,. yeah,
program measures that are related to the program itself that may be encompassing the different
types of funds that they receive, all of the Goals and Objectives are before the financial aspect of
that. That's why you see a difference here. Instead of showing the financial aspect first, we're
showing the Goals and Objectives first because it's multiple financial impacts. And then as you
get into Page 289 you will start seeing the different funds being split up.
CHAIR WHITE: That's fine. Members, would you like Ms. Ridao to review Goals and Objectives or
do you have specific questions for her on that? No questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And I'm kind of looking.. .1 know you're trying to get low
income and very low income families into homes, you know and you have number of families
provided with financial assistance and percent of HUD's approved budget under Section 8
Choice Voucher Program. Where in here does it tell us how many people need very low or low
income housing versus how many people get the housing? I know you're doing a really good
job of trying to get all that taken care of, but how do we tell in here because we still have a huge
amount of homeless wandering around and I know you're trying to fit them into where they can
fit in. So I don't know how to, how this all reads so that kind of...
MS. RIDAO Yes. Thank you for that question. These goals are pretty much what we feel that we can
conservatively accomplish within a year's period. However, if you want specific details on the
needs, housing needs, we do have a 2011 housing study that was done that we can share with you
as far as the needs.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's not so much.. .1 guess yes, there's a need but we have a population
of homeless folks ... (clears throat)... excuse me, and some of them that can't get help, some of
them want help and usually get it. And correct me if I'm wrong and then there's some that just
don't want help. They like living where they live. So we have those different populations, and
for the ones that want help and can get help how are you on that? Are you at 100 percent?
Anybody who really is homeless for whatever reason by circumstances of job or whatnot and
they're truly looking for a home, what percentage of those folks are getting homes? Then we
got, we have the others that we still have to talk about too.
MS. RIDAO: Right. I can tell you that if a person came to our Department and told us that they were in
trouble with their housing and they were looking for housing, there is a network out there of
housing providers as well as some of the realtors that the housing providers work with and I
would say that we are a very high percentage of success there between 95 and 100 percent. If
someone really wanted to get in a home, we have the resources to provide the deposit and first
month's rent. We're able to connect them with the services to assist them to stay on track to pay
that rent. We're on.. .we have the resources to assist them if they qualify to get food stamps for
the family; otherwise, we have the resources through our network of providing them assistance
for that kind of stuff.
COUNCILMIEMBER COUCH: So if I can boil that down, is that anybody who really truly needs and
wants the help and comes to you, they can get the help. I know you have a resource, homeless
resource coordinator that goes out and used to know all of the homeless by name, but and I can
imagine there's more and more now that he may not be able to get to know all of them, but are
there some that don't know that they come to you and get help? Have you run into those kind?
MS. RIDAO: You know, I would say that would be very few. We have actually, not in the Department
but we contract with Ka Hale A Ke Ola that has one outreach worker. We also contract with
Family Life Center that has an outreach worker, and we recently added on a half-time person to
focus on the Kihei parks because of the issues at the parks. And in Lahaina, it's pretty much the
Salvation Army out there that we work with and the homeless population. So as far as the
resources and knowing, I wouldn't say that they know every single homeless but they know
where the homeless are. They know where the homeless pretty much live. They know where
they hang out. So we have, I would say, a very good handle on Maui as to where our homeless
populations are.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Then that leads to the next question, if I may, Mr. Chair. We've got
the rest of the group that have mental or drug issues that may or may not be able to get into these
homes or have a place to go, and then you have the others that just don't want to go. What are
we doing to facilitate something for them, because right now, like you say, they're either living
at the parks or they're living in places that soon. . .certainly a couple of places in Kihei that are
going to be developed that will scare a lot of them out into the open again with no place
apparently to go. But how do... I know we're in.. .the United States, you can't force them into
housing. How do you handle that tricky, tricky problem?
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MS. RJDAO: Yeah. What you're describing is very, very complicating. But I'm very encouraged by
the new director of the Mental Health Association—Robert's last name?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Collesano.
MS. RIDAO: Robert Collesano has been coordinating brown bag lunches. And at the last luncheon we
had a panel of various service providers. The MEO classroom had to be—you know how you
use half—well, they had to open it up because there were over 100 people there that wanted to
get information. His, hopefully his next panel discussion will be with realtors on Maui that are
open to assisting people that are homeless. And that is one of the keys of addressing the
homeless problem is including the entire community. You cannot only have social workers out
there and outreach workers out there doing this work. You have to include the business
communities, the realtors, people who have rental units, the churches, everybody has to be
involved in dealing with this. And that's why I'm, you know, I think on Maui, I feel on Maui
that we have a good handle because we all do work together, and the other counties are very,
very envious of our, the way we work on Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair. I have a whole lot of questions on homeless
but I think that's a separate...
MS. RIDAO: We can go to lunch one day and talk about that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? Okay. Let's move on to Page 289, the General Fund
portion of the Housing Program.
MS. RIDAO: I think that there's no increase there.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, there's just a reallocation of position that had a net decrease in their salaries.
And then the other is the Grant Subsidies which we'll discuss next week.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Yeah. We're not handling any of the grants today. Okay. Any questions on
that, Members? Okay. Moving onto Grant Revenue, the Housing Program.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair...
CHAIR WHITE: I think the big question on this section is what the Department is hearing with respect
to the funding from Section 8, whether that number is going to come through or whether there's
any reason for concern.
MS. RIDAO: Oh, okay. I did meet with our Section 8 administrator and currently we are. . .we have out
there, I think it's 1,374 vouchers. And over the past year we did not issue any new vouchers and
there is a very comfortable reserve that he feels if there is a cut that we will be in a good position
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that we will not have to take anybody out of the Section 8 program. So and I'm very confident;
Milton has been with Section 8 for a very long time and he knows his stuff real good.
CHAIR WHITE: What happens if we lose money? What is the process by which you would reduce the
expense? Would you reduce it across the board or would there specific families that would be
taken off the list.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. I think HUD will direct us as to how because HUD funds are very, very regulated,
and I believe that Oahu was at one time in a very, very tough predicament because if the
sequestration came down, they would have to cut over 100 families and they were really worried
about that. We would be directed by HUD as to what we would have to do; however, Milton is
very comfortable with our allocation and having not increased any vouchers that we will be in a
very safe place. But I'm sure if it came to that point, HUD would tell us how we cut the families
and if we have to, how we will cut staff.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And when you mentioned the reserve is that a reserve that we have or a reserve
that he has access to?
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. It's specifically Section 8 funds.
CHAIR WHITE: No, are they our funds or are they still in his control?
MS. RIDAO: Well, they are HUD funds that are designated for the County of Maui specifically for the
Section 8 program. So I don't think that the Council could take those funds to use it for
something else.
CHAIR WHITE: No, no, no. That's not what I'm suggesting. You had mentioned there was a reserve.
So my question was whether that's a reserve that you have access to or whether it's a reserve that
Milton has access to.
MS. RIDAO: Well, it's a reserve for operation of the program so we still have to go through the process
of utilizing those funds.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So it's a ... okay, I'm sorry. I took the reserve terminology to mean there was
extra sitting there, but you're just saying that's.. .the reserve is what you access on a normal
basis.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah. I guess you would call it like a rainy day fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Then it is a reserve. Maybe Mr. Baz can...
MR. BAZ: So, Mr. Chair, it seems that there may be the State or the HUD office in Honolulu probably
has a certain amount set aside for our County that they have to approve the expenditures of the
funds and the budgets for the Department. It's like a grant so, you know, it is a grant so that
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even though the County of Maui has a set aside formula, they have to approve the use of those
funds for certain purposes.
CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. BAZ: And so what they're saying is that, you know, we've approved, they've approved the use of
the funds for those purposes that we have so far. There may be additional monies available.
CHAIR WHITE: So it sounded to me like we have a reserve that we could access through Milton
instead of cutting people out. Is that a correct assumption?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. There may be unspent money at this point and that's why she initially said that even
if they cut, there may not be an impact to the clients that receive vouchers, Section 8 vouchers
because there may be this unspent money right now.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. That was my question.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Members, questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. I noticed that we got, we look like we might be
able to get $3 million from the Home Investment Partnership Program?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And I'm guessing some of that is because we didn't get any last year?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. The new allocation procedure.. .what used to happen was the neighbor islands, Big
Island, Maui, and Kauai used to split $3 million according to our population. We all with the
recommendation of HHFDC agreed to take $3 million on a rotating basis, because we can do
way more with 3 million than we can with 750,000. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That's the money that you mentioned we might get for Kulamalu?
MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Yeah. It's the 3 mu.
MS. RIDAO: Yes.
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CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions on the Grant Revenue for Housing? Seeing none, we 'II
move onto... I don't think we need to review the Affordable Housing Fund unless you, unless
you have a fast one. We've just spent enough time on that in the last couple of weeks. 'Kay,
going on to the Human Concerns...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait. I have a fast one, if, in the words of Mr. Pontanilla.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Mister ... Ms. Ridao, I've spoken to you about this concept, the
Dignity Village idea and you've sent me examples from other states that have implemented this
and you know, it's something that I really wish we could do but I know there's obstacles and
challenges at this point. Would this monies kind of fit towards going to such an idea of a Dignity
Village at all?
MS. RIDAO: You're talking about the Home funds?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Affordable Housing, yeah? Isn't that we're at?
MS. RIDAO: Oh, Affordable Housing Fund. Yeah. As long as it relates to a form of housing -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MS. RIDAO: --it would qualify. Yes. I just want to like caution you that what is happening on the
national level regarding homeless, housing for the homeless, and I've been having to do, say this
over and over because we're trying to get it for everyone to be on the same page is that the term
is Housing First. And it seems to be working very well. We recently got a State report that in
the, in our State of Hawaii, Housing First has kept 16 percent of the homeless in permanent
housing. And that is a very good statistic for a short time, because this Housing First has been
maybe it came to us about two years ago and it's been really reinforced this past year. So
Housing First, the Housing First concept is you get somebody into a stable permanent
environment, and then you surround them with the services they need to maintain that permanent
housing. And it seems to be, the statistics so far show that it's been working well. And I mean,
you know what, it's going to be a long, a long haul, but I really kind of agree with that concept
because you know, having experienced that with a homeless couple, I see it working very well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And Chair, a follow-up with this. So there are examples that
we've done here as you just mentioned.
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MS. RIDAO: Yes. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is that.. .there's more than just the one couple?
MS. RIDAO: Oh, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. RIDAO: I just personally experienced that couple, but I'm sure we can have Family Life Center
come in here and share with you all of the people that they have put, placed in their units, the
people that they have placed out in the community with the support services and how that has
worked really well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Very good. Thank you, Ms. Ridao.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: She brought up an interesting statistic that you're saying 16 percent of
homeless or what's the 16 percent number that you said that this Housing...
MS. RIDAO: Okay. I'm pretty sure it's 16 percent of people that have been identified for homeless, I
mean, Housing First, have stayed in housing.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And we are doing this program?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. Everyone who is in the Homeless Alliance, I guess you would say, all of the
homeless providers have been indoctrinated to this new concept. We all are trying to be on the
same page regarding this concept.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: While it's good that we get any kind of percentage of people who need
to get into homes, into homes -MS. RIDAO: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --that stills leaves 84 percent identified for Housing First with is it that
they have no place to go or they don't qualify or they don't want to go?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: All.
MS. RIDAO: I think, yeah, all of the above.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All of the above.
MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair, it's, this is just getting, a problem that's getting kind of
exacerbated with everything that's going in the economy and people coming over from the
mainland and it's affecting other things in our community. I'm just wondering if there's... you
guys have tons of tasks force to figure out how to deal with that. Are we going to get any
headway, I guess, because we get the e-mails and the questions and the comments.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, Member Couch, may I suggest maybe that Member Crivello's Committee take
the time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sure.
MR. BAZ: We do have resources, partnerships, and a lot of effort that if she schedules it at a
Committee, they can bring the resources here and have a full length discussion on that topic at a
later date.
CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Baz. And that's a wonderful suggestion because we're not going to
solve the -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --homeless problem here this. . . Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I was just trying to get a word in. One, is that there's been a Homeless
Alliance for many, many years that has been dealing with this issue for a very long time trying to
solve it. And there have been solutions and there have been fixes, but it's a bigger problem and
it's persistent and it's pervasive. And I totally agree that I think this item needs to be referred to
Ms. Crivello's Committee so that she can dig in and maybe work with them to see if we can
come up with some solutions. Maui has a totally different situation than Oahu, and so I think we
have a better chance of doing things here than anywhere else.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So I think that's a good suggestion, but I don't see that as something that
the Budget Committee can deal with.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: No. But this Committee would be more than happy to initiate a referral.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think that would be very appropriate. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you.
MS. RIDAO: If I may, Chair. Also the Homeless Alliance meets every third Wednesday at noon at
MEO, and I mean, each of you should at least attend one meeting and you will see how the
collaboration and the working together, working on special cases is, it's very encouraging.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. Okay. Just I forgot to ask you one of my questions. Of the
Section 8 housing numbers of 1,374, do you know what that represents as a percentage of the
rental, the overall rental market on Maui?
MS. RIDAO: No, I don't know that answer.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I thought it might be a stretch to expect you guys to have that number but -MS. RIDAO: Yeah.
CHAIR WHITE: --just had to ask that question. Okay. Moving on to Human Concerns Program,
Page 298.
MS. RIDAO: As you can see, Chair, there is very, very limited increases. The salaries...
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, I could explain.
MS RIDAO: Okay.
MR. BAZ: Thank you, Mr. Chair. There is in the Department of, excuse me, in the Human Concerns
Program, there's a restoration of one position, Equivalent Personnel position that was mistakenly
deleted out of Fiscal Year '13 Budget Proposal. The position was actually filled by the time that
the Budget was adopted by the Council, and so they had some other position, half-time positions
in Kaunoa that they held off on filling which they need to fill to support the Kaunoa Senior
Services. So we're asking that, that one E/P for the Immigrant Services Office be restored. And
then there was just a change, you see there, it looks like a huge increase in regular wages, but
basically it was just a change in Sub-Object Code level from, for the staff that teach at Kaunoa,
they have for some reason it had been appropriated into the B account under contractual services.
I'm not sure why historically it had been like that but it had been like that for a number of years,
and when I was reviewing the Budget I decided that it would be more appropriate that it'd be
included in their Salaries and Wages because that's what it's for. And so those are the major
changes. Other than that, Mr. Chair, you can see the other items in here are related to -CHAIR WHITE: Grants.
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MR. BAZ: --Grants and some minor changes in utilities and things like that.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions? Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Just to clarify the other costs increase of
$713,000 but then you go to the explanation and I don't see.. .oh, okay, there it is, the Grant,
County Grant Subsidy increase of $689,000.
MR. BAZ: Yes, Mr. Chair. That's ... when we talk, discuss Grants in the future Budget Committee,
Page 301, that's a net increase of $689,000 for Grants for this program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. 'Cause I'm looking at the number on the Community
Partnership Grants and it's the same number so there's no increase?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. Grants Subsidies for the Human Concerns Program are all, pretty much all the grants
that the, they give out not just Community Partnership Grants.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha. Okay.
MR. BAZ: That's only one section.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: As you go through the numerous pages after that, it's all of the Grant Subsidies in that
program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes. Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Under E/P just the four Park Caretakers should that not be under
Parks orl...
MR. BAZ: No, they manage the Kaunoa facility and the West Maui Senior Center. They maintain the
facility itself.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you.
MR. BAZ: That's just the title. When we have positions we look for classifications that are in the Civil
Service system that are similar and so that's this classification that we're using.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Okay. Members...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One question I don't know where you want to put this but since they
have it here as far as the EIPs I thought the Department was or at least the Administration was
considering moving the Grants Management to Finance and it doesn't appear to be happening.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. BAZ: Member Couch, yeah, that discussion is an on-going discussion. It was proposed in the
Fiscal Year 2013 Budget. The item was referred to the Policy Committee, I believe. There was,
I think there was two items. One was the Grants Program itself and then one was the movement
of the Grants Management Division from the Human Concerns Department to the Finance
Department. So because there hasn't been any action on the Council level we did not propose
that for Fiscal Year '14.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So stuck in Policy, is that what you're saying?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. I'm not sure if it's in Policy or Budget. I'm not sure where it's at.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, unless Mr. Baz has something in between, we should move to
Human Concerns-Early Childhood Resource Program on Page 314.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair, starting on Page 314, the Goals and Measures of the different sections. The
Department of Housing and Human Concerns is different than a lot of the County departments in
that they have one program called the Human Concerns Program and they have different
divisions that make up that. Many other departments have one division and they have multiple
programs that make up that division. So when we produce the Budget we have it split out so that
this is for different sections. And so this is the first section as far as the Goals and Measures, but
all the finances are in the Human Concerns Program Finances.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Members, would you like the Director to go through a brief review of Goals
and Objectives for each of these divisions? Well, you guys are just a fireball.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five o'clock, brain shuts down.
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CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino, I think you're right. At 4:30 when the AC goes off, something shuts
off in our minds.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's an automated system.
CHAIR WHITE: Everyone's acting on reserve power.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There you go, there you go, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any--I don't even know why I asked this question--any questions on
the Goals and Objectives? I look at your faces and I think obviously the answer is likely to be
"no,'.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Pass.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: The Director gave us an early review of some of their outcomes or
plans so that helps us, for me, anyway.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Well, and the real passionate discussion happens with Grants, not necessarily
in the. . . and that's when the discussion of what your guys Goals and Objectives and how they
merge with theirs so.
MR. BAZ: So Mr. Chair, the next fmancial item if we want to go is Page 325 and this is the Revolving
Fund for Senior Services in Kaunoa.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Whoa, whoa. You missed Grants Management's Goals and
Objectives.
MR. BAZ: He was asking the questions about Goals and Objectives.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That was for...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Grants Management.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No. I thought he said Early Childhood.
MR. BAZ: He mentioned all.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: All. Well, I want to have Grants Management.
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CHAIR WHITE: You can go back to Grants Management. I'm not going. . .1 mean, if you have a
question I'm not going to hold you back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Ridao, on the Grants Management when you
said in your summary at the beginning, you talked about going out to grantees and taking a look
and kind of monitoring their systems. How often do you guys do that?
MS. RIDAO: We do that annually, Member Couch, except it's.. .we don't do every grantee. so it's kind
of like if we did you this year then you probably.. .we're not going to do you next year. So I
would say, oh, maybe one a month.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: One and how many grantees do we have? One hundred and fifty,
yeah?
MS. RIDAO: Oh, we have between 80 and 100, yeah.
COIJNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I don't know, Mr. Chair, that sounds kind of low. Is that because
there's a staffing issue? I mean, we have tens, over $10 million going out to all these grantees,
and I would think monitoring is a huge responsibility and task.
MS. RIDAO: Yes. And then we would have to ask for more staff. The problem is our funding cycle,
you know, when we're wrapping up grants at the end of the year, we're also ramping up for new
grants for the next year. So the Grants Management staff is always in some form of either
helping people with their new grants, closing their old grants, making sure that their quarterly
reports are in, processing all of their requests for payments, and we only have four staff there.
So in order to.. .1 agree with you, in order to do a proper monitoring, on-site monitoring, we
would probably need a couple more staff.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Regarding your Goal Number 4 where it says review, reconcile,
and process grantee Quarterly Financial, Narrative, and Demographic Reports. It's my
understanding you have a list of instructions on what needs to be in those reports. Is that
correct?
MS. RIDAO: Yes. Pretty much. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And you have it online, I believe. Were those ever done by
administrative rules? 'Cause it seems to be that those are being pushed as this is how you must
do it very strictly and doesn't seem that there's a public process on it. 'Cause I don't see
anywhere where there's administrative rules on those.
MS. RIDAO: I would have to ask Rudy if there are admin rules.
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MR. UEOKA: Chair, if I may? I believe the GRC had administrative rules. I do not believe the Grants
Management division has its own set of administrative rules.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yet they're requiring strict adherence to what's on the form, I mean
how to fill out the forms and what's on there without any oversight.
MR. UEOKA: Oversight...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They're requiring grantees to fill out this form in this font and this
number has to go there without any rule-making decisions.
MR. UEOKA: Well, without going into great detail on this, a department and I guess a division is
allowed to have a certain amount of decision-making on, you know, creating requirements
without going through the administrative rules process.
COUNCILMEMI3ER COUCH: Well, you know, that may well be, but this is $10 million that this body
is granting to people without any oversight of the rules on how they have to do it. I don't... I'm
not sure that, that's very good fiduciary control of our County fund.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch, I think to be fair, we don't give them a whole lot of direction as to how
that can -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, maybe...
CHAIR WHITE: --how that process goes through. And I believe there's a item in Mr. Hokama's
Committee that will provide some additional direction from the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Gotcha.
CHAIR WHITE: So...
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, if I might. The Council this Friday is going to be, hopefully, passing on
second reading changes to Maui County Grants Program.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. BAZ: In that we'll codify a lot of the policies and procedures that we'd be operating under. The
departments, you know, will have the discretion of implementation of that code but that code
will be set hopefully this Friday and then we'll have a little clearer picture on how that's going.
The Administration is working on making it uniform -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh.
MR. BAZ: Yeah and as part of that process.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I'm just trying to avoid the situation we have in several other
departments where we have these big binders of interpretations that are not rules or not
ordinances, it's just.. .that's what I'm trying to avoid. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. This discussion is the reason why this
Chair wanted to have a Committee who's responsibility was to deal with Human Concerns. You
know, like Mr. Couch says, we give out a lot of grants and I think the attention needs to be put
on administering those grants. And I'm really excited that Ms. Crivello has this and maybe this
is another item that, you know, she can get into once we pass that legislation on Friday. Thank
you.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Thank you. Okay, Members, any questions, any further questions on Grants
Management? Immigrant Services?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just a quick question on immigration.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: The Immigrant Services that you guys do, is that a supplement to what
the Federal government and State government does, or are we just. . .you know, I'm kind of
channeling Mr. Hokama in this case, is this something that should be handled at the Federal or
State level and just isn't so we're picking up the pieces?
MS. RIDAO: I don't know... I want to kind of say that we, yeah, we are the only County that has an
Immigrant Services division, however, I think because we have that, we are able to help those
immigrants from getting into situations where they have to fly to Honolulu for assistance. You
know, our Immigrant Services division does a great job at trying to get them over here on a
regular basis but that doesn't happen often. And immigrant issues are very, very complicated
and especially with the constant changes that are happening. So it's I would say that in Maui
County we are very fortunate that we have an Immigration Services division to help them.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. There's no question of that. My question is more is, is this
something that the State should be providing and just simply isn't doing it or is just doing it in
Honolulu, or should we be petitioning the State for funds?
MS .RIDAO: I would say that the State would say it's a Federal issue and let them take care of it, and
there's not very many Federal staff people -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Over here.
MS. RTDAO: --even on Oahu --112-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 16, 2013

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
MS. RIDAO: --to help the immigrants.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I was just seeing if we could get the funds from the people who
are supposed to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you know, our forefathers had a lot of foresight when they
put these things together, knowing that we have a high number of immigrants coming here.
Back then it was really Filipinos, now it's multi, you know, you got Tongans, and Hispanics, and
Filipinos, and Koreans and all of 'em and we try to take care of our own. So this is one of the
programs that I would definitely always support, because I don't care what the Feds do, I don't
care what the State does; we gotta take care of our people here. And if we can't see the trees
from the forest, we've got a bigger problem than what we're talking about and that's
Thank you, Chair.
I wouldn't want to use the Federal government as a
CHAIR WHITE:
benchmark... (inaudible)... immigration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: There's only one other person I'd compare 'em to but I won't say
his name here.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair, Maui County's history in this area is a wonderful one. It goes
back to the days of Elmer Cravaiho, who started the Immigrant Services, in fact he started them
at MEO, and I remember Judge Baxa being one of those early workers before he went to lawyer
school, he was employed in the Immigrant Services Program at MEO. So it's very, very old and
historically Maui County has cared very much about our immigrant population and I think it's
been our success -CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --because you know, immigrants who come here who are not
acculturated do not understand the laws and do not learn and be supported become really big
problems. And this is why our immigrants acculturate beautifully and become good citizens of
our community. I think it's a wonderful investment. Thank you.
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CHAIR WHITE: Even those of us who grew up here don't always understand all the laws.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And you know, if you come from a country where it's okay to drive at
14 without a license that's what you think it is.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And so you know, you cause a ... or to drunk drive or do whatever. So
we need to take care of these things and I think it serves us well. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MS. RIDAO: Mr. Chair, I think it's also important to note that you know, our immigrants when they
become citizens, they are taxpayers. When they work here, they are taxpayers and they, like
Gladys just mentioned, they want to be acculturated into our society so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. And Mr. Chair, just to set the record straight I truly support this
program. I'm just seeing if we can get funding from the people that should be doing the program
that... (inaudible)...

CHAIR WHITE: I think you're intent was clear.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thanks.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And yeah, I too, concur with all the comments
that's been said so far with this Division. And Kevin Block is here in the audience and kudos to
him. He's been awesome. I've done work with him through Faith Action for Community Equity
and it's a wonderful program. And I completely, wholeheartedly support it and I think, you
know, my ancestors were immigrants at one time or another. You know, I'm born and raised
here but we all, lot of us came from somewhere else at one time or another. So and that spirit of
aloha lives through this division so thank you very much and definitely.. .the numbers if you
look at all their Goals and Measures are upping; you're upping your standards, you're just going
above and beyond your call of duty. So again, my hat's off to you folks and thank you and this
is a great division.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Moving on to Human Concerns-Senior Services Program. Any questions,
Members?
MS. RIDAO: Keep in mind, Members, this is Kaunoa Senior Center.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Yup, yup.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORJNO: Not a problem.
CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I don't have a question but I do want to say that Maui County can be
very, very proud of our Senior Services Program. I had the opportunity to serve a couple years
on the Council on Aging Board and it's amazing what goes on in our senior network. You know,
we have a lot of seniors watching Maui, internationally; they are the Net and the read about
Kaunoa and they read about all the services and how we take care of our seniors, and they're
moving here because there's nothing like it anywhere else. I mean, we have set the bar here and
I think we need to realize that it's a proud moment for Maui County, and whatever we invest in
our seniors, they deserve it; they worked hard; they made Maui what it is, and I just really want
to thank all the people who work very, very hard. You know, it's hard to work with seniors.
They're very demanding, very impatient, and they want what they want.
CHAIR WHITE: You're not referring to the seniors in this room are you?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I wouldn't happen to know anything about it 'cause you know, I'm a
senior but you know, they demand a lot, they deserve a lot and it's a great program and I think
Maui County should really be proud. This is one of the things we can be really proud about.
Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Absolutely correct. You weren't inferring that the four seniors that occupy seats in
this room are difficult to deal with are you?
COIJNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Sir, this program is called self-interest because the clock is ticking and
we all be there very soon.
CHAIR WHITE: Well, you and I are there. Mr. Victonno's close enough and Ms. Crivello...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTOR1NO: Don't get personal... (inaudible) ... we getting personal now. Gee!
(Laughter)...

COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Chair, some of us are in denial.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any questions? Okay. Before I lose total control of... (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You lost it already.
CHAIR WHITE: --lost it already.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The sugar rush has worn off.
CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further areas that do not.. . okay, Office on Aging. Question, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. And Ms. Ridao or Ms. Shishido, I'm not sure which one
handles the Office on Aging, we are getting, you know, as the baby boomers get older, we're
going to get more and more—sorry, Mr. Victorino-----we're going to get more and more people
needing a lot of these services including the housing, living in place, living in or aging in place
situations. How are you managing to deal with the influx? Plus what Ms. Baisa said, not only
are we all, you know, aging and we want to age in our own homes, then we got people coming in
that see on the Internet that hey, this is, this is pretty good stuff over there on Maui so we got
more people coming in, more demand. How are you handling that demand?
MS. RIDAO: Thank you. And I'll call Deb up if there's more she wants to say, but primarily the focus
is on aging in place so in my introductions I talked about the EnhanceFitness program. And Jan
can attest to this because at her church they have an EnhanceFitness program and how the
program which is cutting-edge and it's a proven program; it's been Federally certified. It keeps
people healthier for a longer period so you can age in place, and when it comes to the time that
you are not going or you are going to need care, it's going to be for a shorter period. It's not
going to be for a long-term period like, you know, being able, being, having to be cared for from
age 65 to say 80 or 85. Now it's going to be you're going to be young 'til you're 85 and you're
going to be, your term of being cared for is going to be shorter. The other thing that is of
importance I think is that we have instituted the hospital discharge program. That program is
operated by the Office on Aging. They have a staff member right now and I think they're going
to increase that service. Primarily it's working with seniors that are being discharged from the
hospital to ensure that where they're going, they're going to have the proper care or they're
going to have somebody that's able to at least make sure they're taking their meds properly, that
they're doing what the doctor's discharge orders are so that they don't come back to the hospital.
So I think those are two that very important issues as well as the constant, constant education that
goes on.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions? Mr. Baz, is there any other areas that you feel we
need to deal with today since we're avoiding all the grants?
MR. BAZ: No. Like I mentioned, Mr. Chair, there's I think just some Grant Revenue Funds on
Page 331. The Department does receive Grant Revenue as well so I don't know if you want to
have any further discussion on that; this is for the Office on Aging mostly related items. Also for
the Assisted Transportation and many other.. .there's Page 332 and 333, and the top of 334 are
all the Grant Revenue Funds they get, approximately $3.1 million. They're hoping for quite a
big increase from this past year's funding. Significant increases are in the Kupuna Care Program
they're projecting which is relative to our discussion that we've been having this afternoon, and
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they have a new Care Transition Program, that one is new, and the Medicaid Administrative
Federal Financial Participation we're not sure how much we're going to receive in that or.. .but
we have $1,000 in there just for that discussion. So, yeah, I guess if you guys have questions
about any of the Grant Revenue items then, if not, we can close out. There's no CIP for the
Department of Housing and Human Concerns so and the rest of it is Grant Subsidies.
CHAIR WHITE: Right. Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Mr. Baz, on the Kupuna Care Program, it looks like
there's about almost a $500,000 increase and that's says it's coming from the State. Are
we.. .that's assured or not, or are we not going to know until they're done with their budget?
MR. BAZ: No. It's the Department staff is nodding that it is assured. From my understanding that this
money is set aside ahead of time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. BAZ: It's not subject to this.. .this Legislative approval.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excellent.
CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, is this a... didn't we receive a Budget Amendment?
MR. BAZ: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Didn't we get extra money from them this year?
MR. BAZ: That's correct.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. So do you recall what that number was?
MR. BAZ: I think it was somewhere around. . .when you added up the total was around this amount
$1.1 million.
CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. So this is basically, Mr. Couch, a reflection of what we are receiving in
Fiscal '13.
MR. BAZ: You know, I gotta commend the Department, they're very, very active not just in giving out
grants but going after grants and being able to manage those. They've done a good job with that
so it's always good to spend other people's money.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
CHAIR WHITE: Absolutely. Members, any other questions? Ms. Cochran.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So Mr. Baz, I'm looking at Community Living
Program. It's not.. .it wasn't always very huge but it dropped clear down from 29,000 to $1,000
and it kind of relates to the whole aging in place concept, so I'm curious if the Kupuna Care
Program is sort of going to assist in the kuleana of what this was Community Living Program
kind of.. .can it help assist with the cut that's going to occur there?
MR. BAZ: Yeah. The Executive on Aging is nodding her head that yes that is related -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. BAZ: --some of those, a couple of those -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Very good.
MR. BAZ: --activities will be absorbed into Kupuna Care.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Excellent. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions? If not, I'd like to thank the Department for their patience
with us making you wait a little while this afternoon, and we look forward to when you come
back for the review of our Grant Subsidies.
MS. RIDAO: So do we. Thank you.
CHAIR WHITE: With that, Members, we will bring this meeting to a close and we will be back here
tomorrow morning at 9 o'clock for a review of the Parks and Recreation Department Budget.
gavel)..
With that, Members, we are adjourned.
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